The Costs of Environmental Degradation from Plastic Pollution in Selected Coastal Areas in the United Republic of Tanzania



February 2023





Report No: AUS0003181

© 2023 The World Bank

1818 H Street NW, Washington DC 20433

Telephone: 202-473-1000; Internet: www.worldbank.org

Some rights reserved

This work is a product of the staff of The World Bank. The findings, interpretations, and conclusions expressed in this work do not necessarily reflect the views of the Executive Directors of The World Bank or the governments they represent. The World Bank does not guarantee the accuracy of the data included in this work. The boundaries, colors, denominations, and other information shown on any map in this work do not imply any judgment on the part of The World Bank concerning the legal status of any territory or the endorsement or acceptance of such boundaries.

Rights and Permissions

The material in this work is subject to copyright. Because the World Bank encourages dissemination of its knowledge, this work may be reproduced, in whole or in part, for noncommercial purposes as long as full attribution is given to this work.

Attribution—Please cite the work as follows: "Alistair McIlgorm and Jian Xie. 2023. The Costs of Environmental Degradation from Plastic Pollution in Selected Coastal Areas in the United Republic of Tanzania. Washington, DC: The World Bank."

All queries on rights and licenses, including subsidiary rights, should be addressed to World Bank Publications, The World Bank Group, 1818 H Street NW, Washington, DC 20433, USA; fax: 202-522-2625; e-mail: <u>pubrights@worldbank.org</u>.

Technical Report

The Costs of Environmental Degradation from Plastic Pollution in Selected Coastal Areas in the United Republic of Tanzania

Alistair McIlgorm and Jian Xie





TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACRONYMS & ABBREVIATIONS	viii
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	ix
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	x
Chapter 1. Introduction	1
Chapter 2. Overview of Marine Plastic Pollution	5
2.1 Drivers and sources of marine plastic pollution	5
2.2 Plastic use and pollution in Tanzania	7
2.3 Overview of environmental degradation from marine plastic pollution in Tanzania	8
2.4 Selection of plastic pollution hotspots	10
2.5 Summary of the hotspot survey results	13
Chapter 3. Impacts of Marine Plastic Pollution on Selected Areas	15
3.1 Overview of the marine economy	15
3.2 Selection of study areas for COED study	18
3.3 Impacts of marine plastic pollution	21
Chapter 4. Valuation of Environmental Degradation from Marine Plastic Pollution	25
4.1 Concepts and valuation methods	25
4.2 The COED of marine plastic pollution in Zanzibar	
4.3 The COED of marine plastic pollution in Dar es Salaam	34
4.4 Costs and benefits from cleanup	37
Chapter 5. Summary and Policy Implications of the COED Study for Marine Plastic Po	ollution
Management	41
5.1 Summary of the COED study	41
5.2 Policy Implications of the COED results on marine plastic pollution management	41
5.3 The way forward	44
REFERENCES	45
Annex 1: Results from the survey of plastic pollution hotspots	54
Annex 2: Ecosystem System Services Valuations for Tanzania and Zanzibar with Estin Plastic Pollution Damage	nations of 60
Annex 3: Remedial Costs of Marine Plastic Waste Control	62

LIST OF FIGURES

LIST OF TABLES

Table ES-1. COED of Dar es Salaam and Unguja, Zanzibar Island in 2019xii
Table 1. Hotspots for the marine plastic survey
Table 2. Estimates of the marine economy of Tanzania's mainland coastal areas in 2019
Table 3. Estimates of the marine economy in Zanzibar in 2019 17
Table 4. Summary of impact categories for the Dar es Salaam and Zanzibar study areas24
Table 5. Valuation methods applied in this study
Table 6. Results of WTP survey in Unguja 2019
Table 7. Estimates of premature deaths and economic costs from marine plastic pollution in
Tanzania's coastal areas in 2019
Table 8. International tourists in Zanzibar by home region in 2019
Table 9. Estimates of WTP values for environmental cleanliness by marine attractions in Unguja,
2019
Table 10. Estimated damage from plastic pollution for fishing and aquaculture in Zanzibar and
Unguja in 2019
Table 11. Estimate of premature deaths and economic costs related to plastic pollution in Unguja in
2019
Table 12. Summary of the estimated COED from plastic pollution in Unguja in 2019
Table 13. Estimated total value of the WTP of tourists for improving cleanliness of beaches and other
marine activities in Dar es Salaam in 2019
Table 14. Estimate of premature deaths and economic cost of plastic pollution in Dar es Salaam in
2019
Table 15. Summary of the estimated COED from plastic pollution in Dar es Salaam in 201936

Table 16. An estimated range of daily and annual cost estimates for 25 beach cleans per annum at	
sites in Unguja	38
Table 17. The projected annual costs and benefits of beach cleaning of Funguni beach, Unguja in	
2019	39
Table 18. An estimated range of daily and annual costs of cleanups at beach sites in Dar es Salaam.	40
Table A-1. Marine ecosystem service values in Tanzania and Zanzibar in 2016	60
Table A-2. Range of remedial costs for plastic pollution cleanup	62

LIST OF BOXES

Box 1. The environmental impacts of plastics	8
Box 2. Overview of the Tanzanian Marine Environment	9

ACRONYMS & ABBREVIATIONS

Acc.	Accumulation of litter						
BAU	Business as usual						
bn	billion						
CDS	Container deposit scheme						
CO_2	Carbon dioxide gas						
COED	Cost of environmental degradation						
EMA	Environmental Management Act 2004, Tanzania						
EPR	Extended Producer Responsibility						
ESS	Ecosystem services						
GBD	Global Burden of Disease						
GDP	Gross Domestic Product						
GHG	Greenhouse Gas						
На	Hectare (an area 100m*100m)						
Kg	Kilogram						
Km	Kilometer						
m	million						
Mt	Million metric tons						
MSW	Municipal Solid Waste						
NEMC	National Environment Management Council of Tanzania						
NGO	Non-governmental organization						
PET	Polyethylene terephthalate						
PM _{2.5}	Particulate matter under 2.5 micro-meter diameter						
PPP	Public-Private Partnership						
SDGs	Sustainable Development Goals						
SW	Solid Waste						
SWM	Solid Waste Management						
SS	Standing stock of litter						
t	ton (1,000kg)						
TEV	Total Economic Value						
Ton	US measure of 2,000lbs (907.1 kg)						
TZS	Tanzanian Shilling						
UDSM	University of Dar es Salaam						
UNEP	United Nations Environment Programme						
US\$ or \$	US Dollar						
VSL	Value of statistical life						
ZEMA	Zanzibar Environmental Management Authority						
ZUSP	Zanzibar Urban Services Project						

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This report is one of the outputs of the World Bank's Advisory Services and Analytics (ASA) Program "Tanzania-Zanzibar Problue *Supporting Blue Economy Policy Implementation through Marine Debris Control and Coastal Zone Management.*" It summarizes the findings and results of a study on the cost of environmental degradation from marine plastic pollution in selected coastal areas of Tanzania. The report aims to assist both the Government of Tanzania and the Revolutionary Government of Zanzibar in deepening the understanding of the economic costs of environmental damage caused by marine plastic pollution and areas for future actions to address these issues.

The ASA was developed under the overall guidance of Mara Warwick (Country Director for Tanzania), Iain Shuker (Practice Manager, Environment, Natural Resources and Blue Economy Global Practice), and Preeti Arora (Operations Manager for Tanzania) of the World Bank. It was implemented by a team led by Ruxandra Maria Floroiu (Lead Environmental Specialist/Task Team Leader, TTL) and comprised Jane Kibassa (Senior Environmental Specialist/co-TTL), Ruth Tiffer-Sotomayor (Senior Environmental Specialist/co-TTL), Jian Xie (Sr. Environmental Specialist), and Enos E. Esikuri (Sr. Environmental Specialist).

The report was prepared by Alistair McIlgorm (Consultant) and Jian Xie (Senior Environmental Specialist) of the World Bank. It benefits from the technical assistance, advice, and contribution of Karen Raubenheimer (Consultant), Hosea G. Mbilinyi (Consultant), Adriana Damianova (Consultant), Kimberly Worsham (Consultant), and Qingyun Shen (Sr. Urban Development Specialist) of the World Bank, Ana La Roche and Mamlo Abdallah of Nipe Fagio, and Blandina Lugendo, Lydia Gaspare, Bahati Mayoma, Siajali Pamba, Saleh Yahya, and Batuli Mohamed from the University of Dar es Salaam, and Mohamed Suleiman from the State University of Zanzibar. Jane Kibassa, Hosea G. Mbilinyi, and Fadhila Hemed Ali (Consultant) helped to coordinate the collection of background information and to communicate with relevant government agencies and officials.

The authors are also grateful to the First Vice President Office (Zanzibar), Zanzibar Environmental Management Authority (ZEMA), Ministry of Blue Economy and Fisheries, and Department of Marine Conservation of the Revolutionary Government of Zanzibar, the National Environment Management Council (NEMC) of Tanzania, the National Bureau of Statistics of Tanzania, the Tanzania Tourist Board, the Ministry of Natural Resources and Tourism, Ministry of Water, Ministry of Livestock and Fisheries, Ministry of Works and Transport, Ministry of Home Affairs (Immigration Department), the Vice President Office of Tanzania, and relevant municipalities for sharing information and holding meetings and discussions with the World Bank team.

The authors would like to thank Diji Chandrasekharan Behr, Christopher Mark Ingoe, and Giovanni Ruta of the World Bank for their valuable comments and suggestions as peer reviewers of the report.

Support for this report was provided by <u>PROBLUE</u>, an umbrella multi-donor trust fund administered by the World Bank that supports the sustainable and integrated development of marine and coastal resources in healthy oceans.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Plastics are used worldwide due to their durability and low manufacturing costs and a significant portion of plastic becomes waste that ends up in the ocean. In 2017 there were over 438 million metric tons (Mt) of plastics produced globally. Each year, 19-23 Mt of plastic wastes is estimated to leak into the world's aquatic ecosystems and the ocean. In Tanzania, it is estimated that some 29,000 tons of plastic waste enter the ocean each year. This plastic waste leakage comes primarily from land-based sources due to the country's weak solid waste management (SWM).

Plastic waste is an environmental pollution problem which negatively impacts ecosystems, public health, and local economies. Plastic waste accumulated on land and in water bodies contaminates the natural environment, attracts pests, spreads waterborne diseases, and degrades the natural environment and ecosystems; it eventually breaks down and contributes to leaching processes and the generation of microplastics. Some plastic wastes can enter the air as fine particles or fibers through open burning or road dusts. The burning of plastic waste also produces black carbon and increases CO_2 emission levels, with implications for climate change and public health. Marine plastic pollution negatively impacts various economic sectors in coastal areas that depend on marine resources, coastal habitats and wildlife. For instance, marine tourism, fishing, and aquaculture depend on a clean aquatic environment. Plastic and microplastic waste contaminate beaches, sea grass areas and coral reef habitats, lower the quality of marine ecosystems and biodiversity, and endanger bird and marine wildlife through entanglement and the ingestion of plastics of different sizes. They also endanger human health through food chains.

Valuation of the cost of environmental degradation (COED) from marine plastic pollution helps to understand the scale of pollution's economic impacts and prioritize activities for mitigation of these impacts. Negative impacts of plastic pollution cause direct loss of the economic sectors of tourism, fisheries, aquaculture, and marine transport and reduce the value of marine natural capitals and marine ecosystem services. The damage and potential remediation costs of marine plastic pollution, however, are avoidable if actions are taken to prevent plastic waste from entering the ocean. The value of the COED will likely exceed the cost of preventing marine pollution at source before waste disperses. Estimating the COED will enable the government and policy makers to introduce and implement well-targeted strategic responses and investments to address the sources of marine plastic waste.

The objective of the study is to assess and valuate the costs of environmental degradation from marine plastic pollution, identify and prioritize critical areas and issues, and provide recommendations for effective marine plastic pollution control in select coastal areas in Tanzania and Zanzibar. The study reviewed literature and available government documents, engaged, and consulted with relevant government agencies. The study used beach surveys conducted during preparation, and also developed a methodology of economic valuation for estimating COED. Thirteen beach sites in six coastal locations—from Mafia Island, north to the Kenyan border, including the west coast of Zanzibar—were selected as plastic waste hotspots, for the filed and drone surveys. Unguja (Zanzibar Island) and the city of Dar es Salaam were selected as COED case studies due to their significance in the country's coastal economy, the amount of waste generated, and the potential impacts of plastic pollution on their marine ecosystems and economy.

The beach and drone surveys found that beach and marine litter were high by international standards. The beach surveys revealed significant waste and plastic litter densities, with repeat surveying showing few signs of a diminished density level of beach litter. Drone surveys further confirmed that piles of plastic on the hinterland behind a beach contribute to beach litter. An analysis of waste types estimated the plastic waste component of beach litter, and a "brand audit" determined the geographical and commercial origins of plastic items from their labelling.

The concept and valuation methods available from environmental and natural resource economics have been adapted for the study to estimate the COED from marine plastic pollution in the selected coastal areas. Total economic value (TEV) used in the study refers to the sum of all economic values, including indirect use and non-use, provided by a given ecosystem. The study also employed various market and non-market or surrogate market approaches to quantify COED. Market-based valuation approaches use the changes in productivity or revenue at market values; for example, impacts on marine activities such as fisheries and aquaculture can be valued by the changes in fishing or aquacultural productivity at market values. Non-market or surrogate market approaches become useful when it is difficult to quantify environmental impacts by direct market value, such as the impact of the change of environmental quality on tourism. The willingness to pay (WTP) approach was employed to estimate the cost of marine debris on beaches to tourism. The cost of environmental health impacts was estimated by the cost of premature deaths using the value of statistical life (VSL), which is a measure of how much individuals are willing to pay for a reduction in the risk or likelihood of premature death. As valuing COED from marine plastic pollution is a new study area and data is often limited or even does not exist, valuation methods have to be developed and improved to overcome the limitation. When local data was not available, the benefits transfer approach was used by transferring and adopting available information from completed studies in other similar places or contexts. In addition, some conservative assumptions were made in COED estimation. Despite the efforts, the cost of some impacts is still missing in the analysis; for example, the cost of damage to marine wildlife is not included due to lack of available information.

The costs of environmental impacts on local economic sectors, public health, and marine ecosystems were valued and the COED results reveal that marine plastics pollution causes a net economic cost to the economy and the environment of study areas, and that in some areas costs can be quite significant. The following table for Zanzibar (Unguja Island) shows the estimated COED in 2019 was US\$17.6m, equivalent to 1.31% of the island's GDP. The COED in Dar es Salaam however is much less, at US\$10.3m or equivalent to only 0.1% of the city's GDP. This is because the city has a more diverse and balanced economic structure and less reliance on the coastal and marine environment. The total COED of the two study areas was US\$28.0m (see Table ES-1 below).

	Dar es Salaam Unguja, Zanzibar		Total	Percentage of Total COED
Economy				
- Tourism	5.31	13.75	19.06	68.2%
- Fishing	0.41	0.52	0.93	3.3%
- Aquaculture	0.01	0.02	0.03	0.1%
Public health	2.2	0.53	2.73	9.8%
Ecosystem, marine wildlife* and biodiversity*	2.4	2.8	5.2	18.6%
Total COED	10.3	17.6	28.0	100%
Share of GDP (%)	0.10%	1.31%	0.24%	

-- . ----

* Not quantified.

The COED of the two study areas reveals a wide range of marine plastic pollution impacts on local economies, public health, the natural environment and beyond. The greatest cost unsurprisingly occurs in tourism, which is an extremely important industry in coastal economies, especially in Unguja Island, Zanzibar, where the cost to tourism from marine plastic pollution is estimated at US\$13.75m per year. Estimates for Dar es Salaam indicate an annual tourism cost of US\$5.31m as there are fewer marine tourists. The economic loss of the marine tourist sector is 68% of the total COED for the two study sites. Impacts of plastic pollution on the coastal marine environment are an estimated US\$5.2m, 18.6% of the total COED, but may be highly underestimated, as impacts on marine wildlife and biodiversity were unable to be quantified in the study due to the lack of data. The public health costs were 10% of the COED for the two study sites. In Dar es Salaam, the cost of health impacts was estimated at US\$2.2m in 2019. Unguja has a much smaller population and had a lower estimate of US\$0.53m. The annual impact to fisheries and aquaculture is US\$0.52m in Unguja and \$0.41m in Dar es Salaam, about 3.3% of the total COED.

The analysis of COED results, including comparisons between study areas and sectors, is useful for prioritizing marine plastic pollution management activities in the future. The COED illustrates that significant economic costs impacts from plastic waste can be reduced by improved SWM in urban settings before the pollutant disperses. The future COED can be reduced by more targeted policy interventions which require government actions and public and private sector participation.

Several policy recommendations draw on the COED results and are summarized below:

Prevention through waste management. It is critical for Tanzania to improve its waste management and prevent plastic waste from entering water bodies. Plastic waste control to improve the marine environment and reduce the COED could start by addressing the quantity and types of plastic products that are being imported, produced, and used in Tanzania. Effective implementation of the existing ban on single-use plastic products is an initial and important step for a developing country like Tanzania, in addition to more effective SWM systems to

collect and treat plastic waste. The government may consider expanding the ban to cover more plastic products. The majority of marine plastic waste creating the COED is coming from coastal cities, especially Dar es Salaam, the nation's largest city. It is therefore important for Tanzania to improve its municipal SWM systems, particularly for collection, recycling, and treatment of plastic waste aiming to significantly reduce plastic waste from urban areas entering water systems and the ocean. Given this importance, SWM programs and investment activities should be considered as part of municipal service improvement programs. There should also be feasibility studies and trials of some technical measures, such as plastic litter traps in waterways and rivers, leading to the sea. In addition, the environmental management of vessels, port facilities, fishing and aquaculture needs to be strengthened to reduce their plastic litter and contribution to the COED. The country should consider a program to incentivize fishers and marine transport operators to bring their plastic waste—such as unwanted fishing gear and nets—to shore for collection and recycling.

Addressing the impacts of plastic waste on Tanzanian marine tourism. Tourists and residents expect a pollution-free marine environment with white beaches, clear blue ocean, and the opportunity to enjoy marine wildlife. Relevant government agencies, the tourism industry, NGOs, and local community stakeholders can cooperate in the development of preventative and remediation plans to protect the economic benefits derived from tourism. Tourism industry service providers, such as hotels, should first apply the 3R (reduce, reuse, and recycle) principles to their own plastic waste, ensuring the recyclability of the plastic they use and then examine ways to reduce the number of plastic bottles in beach litter.

Beach cleaning for tourism. While prevention is preferable, expenditure on additional beach cleaning in popular tourist areas is required to decrease the perception of "environmental uncleanliness" among visitors. More regular cleaning of popular tourist beaches during the tourism season may have net benefits and reduce the COED from plastic beach waste, but risks becoming an almost permanent requirement if the original land-based sources of plastic waste remain uncontrolled due to inadequate SWM and plastic waste prevention.

Protecting marine and coastal ecosystems. The COED has demonstrated that the protection of the marine environment will address the risk from plastic pollution to the majority of the economic benefits derived from the tourism, fisheries and aquaculture industries, protecting many incomes and livelihoods. Managing marine plastic pollution and increasing the value of ecosystem services must be a national priority. Impacts of marine plastic on wildlife and marine ecosystems need to be studied further.

Reducing public health impacts. Marine plastic pollution is a threat to public health, and policy attention should be given to reducing plastic litter that traps water that then spreads insects, and the open burning of plastic waste by households and businesses, both of which have adverse health outcomes for both tourists and residents.

Protecting marine fisheries and aquaculture industries. These marine industries require a clean marine environment, but they are suffering from plastic litter. Reduced levels of marine plastic litter and microplastic pollution will maintain tourist demand for seafood and protect fish from ingesting plastic. The beach surveys indicated a correlation between pollution

hotspots, fish landing sites, fish markets and inadequate SWM in nearby towns that can be addressed.

Environmental management policy and tourism fee. Reducing the COED from marine plastic pollution requires both well-designed environmental policy and regulatory frameworks and the implementation of effective policy instruments. In-depth policy review and analysis is necessary. The existing fee system for tourism should be reviewed and a new "marine environment fee" particularly on international tourists who have a higher WTP margin could be considered to help local governments finance preventive or remedial plastic pollution control activities that protect the tourism industry and encourage further development.

Promoting public education and participation. To reduce waste generation and litter, increase collection and recycling, and protect public health, governments, in collaboration with communities, NGOs, and the private sector, should help organize and incentivize public education and participation activities and provide necessary financial and logistical support.

Strengthening data collection and information management. Environmental monitoring, data collection and management, and in-depth analyses will better inform policy makers. Government agencies can work with municipalities, stakeholders, and NGOs to collect and compile data on plastic waste pollution and build capacity to monitor and value the impacts of marine plastic pollution.

This study is the first of its kind for valuing the cost of environmental degradation from marine plastic pollution in Tanzania. It has faced some limitations, which can be further addressed in future research. One main constraint is the limited availability of environmental and economic data in the study areas. The COED is likely underestimated due to the difficulty of valuing some impacts. In addition, the lack of time-series data means the COED study is in 2019 only and did not attempt to analyze the trend over time. Despite the limitations, the report contributes to the emerging topic of valuing the cost of environmental degradation from marine plastic pollution, and it provides a useful base for policy analysis and decision-making in the future.

Chapter 1. Introduction

Plastics have been used ubiquitously in numerous products and goods due to their unique characteristics such as being lightweight and durable and their low manufacturing costs. A significant portion of plastic waste has been leaking into the environment and ending up in oceans, causing an environmental pollution problem and negative impacts on ecosystems, public health, and local economies. Marine plastic pollution, in particular, negatively impacts economic sectors in coastal areas that rely on marine resources, marine habitats, biodiversity, and wildlife. Plastic and microplastic waste contaminate beaches, sea grass areas, and coral reef habitats, lowers the quality of marine ecosystems and biodiversity, endangers bird and marine wildlife through entanglement and the ingestion of plastics of different sizes, and threatens human health through food chains.

Globally, plastics production has risen from 2 million tons (Mt) in 1950 (EEA, 2019) to over 438 Mt annually in 2017 (Geyer et al., 2017). In 2020 the global plastics market was estimated at US\$580 billion (UNEP, 2021a). If recent growth rates continue, global plastics production is expected to double within the next 20 years (Lebreton & Andrady, 2019), and triple by 2050 (Geyer et al., 2017).

The rapid increase in the production and consumption of plastics, accompanied by inadequate management of plastic waste throughout the lifecycle of plastics value chains, especially its "end life" disposal, has led to widespread plastic pollution. In many developing economies a lack of infrastructure for municipal solid waste management has led to "mismanaged waste," with an estimated 60 to 99Mt of mismanaged plastic waste produced globally in 2015 (Lebreton & Andrady, 2019). Globally, only 10% of total plastic waste is being recycled and 14% is burned. The rest is disposed of by burial or remains unmanaged, contributing to plastics' subsequent entry into water courses and then the ocean (UNEP, 2021a).

It's been estimated that 19-23Mt of plastics leak into the world's aquatic ecosystems and the ocean annually (Borelle et al., 2020). The stock of plastic waste in the ocean is estimated at between 75Mt and 150Mt (Jang et al., 2015; Ocean Conservancy & McKinsey, 2015). These diverse polymers persist in a range of shapes and sizes, from visible plastics to the invisible fibers and microplastics that have been increasingly identified as remaining in the biosphere, but not fully degrading, creating potential health issues for all biological life, including humans, and having impacts on the environment. Ryberg et al., (2019) found that approximately 3Mt of microplastics remained in the environment in 2015. There is a need to control the plastic life cycle from production to end of life (UNEP, 2021a). Some recent East African regional studies have identified the extent of mismanaged plastic waste leakage into the ocean, with annual averages of 37,000 tons (or t thereafter) from Kenya, 29,000t from Tanzania, 17,000t from Mozambique, and 79,000t from South Africa (Pucino et al., 2020).

Located on Africa's east coast, Tanzania including Zanzibar and other islands has a coastline of 1,424 km. Mainland Tanzania and the Zanzibar Archipelago, which sits 25-40 km off the Tanzanian mainland in the Western Indian Ocean, have a range of attractive beaches and small islands and are well-known tourist destinations.

Tanzania is an important importer and user of plastic products on the African coast. The plastic waste primarily originates from land-based sources due to the country's inadequate solid waste management (SWM). Due to population growth, urbanization, and improving living standards, Tanzania and many other Africa countries are experiencing increasing demand for plastic goods and plastic packaging materials (Jambeck et al., 2018). The countries are facing challenges in recognizing the environmental issues around plastic waste and the importance of reduction, reuse, and recycling of plastic waste and solid waste management (SWM) (CARDNO, 2020).

Tanzania generated 315,000t of plastic waste in 2018 (IUCN-EA-Quantis, 2020). As discussed above, the country has about 29,000t of plastic waste entering the ocean each year, representing about 9% of the country's annual total of plastic waste. The figure reflects the country's limited capacity for plastic waste collection and management.

The use and inadequate disposal of plastic products causes high levels of plastic leakage leading to pollution of coastal and marine environment. The problem has been growing gradually and the current SWM system is not catching up with the increase in solid and plastic waste generation or effectively stopping plastic waste reaching the ocean. This has led to a range of economic, environmental, and social costs being borne across Tanzania, with a weak institutional response. The country needs to strengthen its policy, financial and institutional arrangements for improving its solid waste and plastic pollution management.

Plastic waste leakage contaminates beaches and marine ecosystems and incurs economic losses in local economies. Studies on the impacts of plastic pollution on ocean ecology indicate that plastics and micro plastics cause significant environmental damage (UNEP, 2021b). According to a review of 59 studies of plastic and the environment in Africa, plastics are most frequently found in estuarine and marine environments across the continent (Akindele & Alimba, 2021).

In Tanzania and Zanzibar in particular, plastic pollution causes direct damage to ocean activities such as fisheries, aquaculture, shipping, marine transport, and tourism (UDSM, 2022). There are also indirect impacts on the environment as seen in a reduction of the ecosystem services provided by the ocean, as well as a reduction in the quality of marine ecosystems and habitat, reducing the value of the ocean's environmental natural capital. The cost of environmental degradation (COED) from marine plastic pollution has not previously been estimated in Tanzania. The cost of marine plastic pollution is noted as an "avoidable cost," because both the damage and potential remediation costs would not occur if plastic litter could be prevented (McIlgorm et al., 2020). There is a clear need for the country to address the high levels of marine pollution that come from plastic consumption and urban solid wastes.

Efforts to reduce plastic pollution impacts on the country's environment have included a national campaign started in 2016 to ban plastic carrier bags. In 2019, the campaign led to the Environment Management (Prohibition of plastic carrier bags) Regulations of 2019. The Regulation emphasizes a ban on the import, export, manufacturing, sale, and use of plastic carrier bags regardless of their thickness. The campaign and the Regulation catalyzed the involvement of almost all sectors in reducing plastic carrier bags. Alternative non-woven bags of more than 70 GSM were introduced as alternatives with less environmental impact.

In recent years the governments of Tanzania and Zanzibar have prioritized the "Blue Economy" and the management of their marine areas for greater sustainable economic and social benefits. This includes the marine environment which has not been the subject of much research (WIOMSA, 2021; Shilla, 2019). However, it has been noted that both Tanzania's mainland coast and Zanzibar have significant levels of waste and plastic in the ocean and on beaches (WIOMSA, 2021; Nipe Fagio, 2020a). The growing marine plastic problem was observed by regional studies more than a decade ago, but data and information was limited (UNEP & WIOMSA, 2008; Lane et al., 2007). The information gap on marine waste in Tanzania has only recently started to be addressed and needs further research (IUCN-EA-Quantis, 2020; Shilla 2019). Much of what is currently known about plastics in the ocean comes from global research.

To support the United Republic of Tanzania's endeavor to control marine plastic pollution and advance the blue economy agenda, the World Bank has engaged with government agencies in mainland Tanzania and Zanzibar through an Advisory Supports and Analytics program with the financial support of ProBlue a multi-donor trust fund. A study on the costs of environmental degradation (COED) from marine plastic pollution is one of the activities under the ProBlue Program.

This report summarizes the findings of the COED study. Its objective is to identify and assess the impacts of plastic pollution, evaluate the costs of environmental degradation, and propose and prioritize actions for plastic pollution control in the coastal areas in Tanzania and Zanzibar. This study estimates the economic and environmental costs arising from plastic pollution considering two case study areas, Dar es Salaam and Unguja Island in Zanzibar Archipelago. The information from these case studies defines a range of policy actions needed to address marine plastic pollution in other coastal population centers in Tanzania.

The study reviewed literature and available government documents, engaged, and consulted with relevant government agencies, and conducted beach surveys. A methodology of economic valuation for estimating COED was developed. Several different sources of economic data were used for a range of market and non-market economic valuation approaches. The overall method seeks to estimate the COED using assessment approaches applied in previous World Bank studies (Croitoru et al., 2022; Croitoru et al., 2019; Croitoru & Sarraf, 2010). Unguja (Zanzibar Island) and the city of Dar es Salaam were selected as COED case studies due to their significance in the country's coastal economy, the amount of waste generated, and their marine environments. The wider ProBlue program commissioned 13 beach sites in six coastal locations, from Mafia Island north to the Kenyan border including the west coast of Zanzibar, selected as plastic waste hotspots, with manual beach litter and drone surveys conducted (UDSM, 2022).

The COED study was however limited by the availability of environmental and economic information and data in study areas. The COED is also likely underestimated due to the difficulty in estimating some impacts, for example, the impact on marine species. Some assumptions, as conservative as possible, have to be made for valuing some economic costs of marine plastic pollution. Despite the limitations, the report makes an original contribution on the emerging topic of valuing COED from marine plastic pollution. It is useful to decision

makers and professionals in prioritizing plastic pollution management activities. The report also provides a useful baseline for future studies.

Following this introduction, Chapter 2 discusses drivers and sources of marine plastic pollution, plastic use, and environmental degradation from plastic pollution in Tanzania. This chapter also introduces the selection of plastic pollution hotspots and the results of the survey of marine plastic litter at these sites. Chapter 3 assesses the impacts of plastic pollution on Tanzania's marine economy, public health, and marine environment. Chapter 4 presents the economic valuation of environmental degradation from marine plastic pollution through the case studies in Zanzibar and the city of Dar es Salaam. Chapter 5 provides the summary of the COED results, discusses their policy implications, and then points out the limitations of the study and the way forward.

Chapter 2. Overview of Marine Plastic Pollution

This chapter first discusses the drivers and sources of marine plastic pollution and provides an overview of plastics use and plastic pollution as well as environmental degradation from marine plastic pollution in Tanzania. Then, the selection of hotspots with marine plastic pollution and the results of surveys at the hotspots are presented in the second half of the chapter.

2.1 Drivers and sources of marine plastic pollution

Since the invention of polypropylene with high mechanical resistance in the 1950s, plastic has eclipsed other materials in its uses and it is now indispensable for creating safe, effective products globally and in every industry (UNEP, 2021a; Lebreton & Andrady, 2019; Geyer et al., 2017). The increasing use of plastic products in Tanzania and many other developing countries has been driven by population, economic growth, urbanization, and increasing living standards (Barnes, 2019; Jambeck, 2015). Rising living standards have led to the adoption by consumers in Africa's developing countries of disposable plastic products or packaging for convenience and also beverage containers (UNEP 2021a and 2021b; Adebiyi-Abiola et al., 2019; Jambeck et al., 2018). The rapid growth of plastics use is also aided by the high availability of plastic products that are cheap to produce and buy (Pew & SYSTEMIQ, 2020; Ocean Conservancy and McKinsey, 2015).

Much of the plastics produced and consumed are single-use plastics, discarded after their onetime use. Surveys in Kenya found over half of the marine plastic waste was made from singleuse plastics such as plastic bags and bottles (CARDNO, 2020). Mainland Tanzania and Zanzibar have followed this trend with a variety of plastic packaged products noted in beach waste survey results (UDSM, 2022; Nipe Fagio 2020a). As observed in the rapid growth of Dar es Salaam (UDSM & UNEP, 2018), the growth in plastic waste in Tanzania reflects rising plastic consumption along with increased economic prosperity (i.e., increasing per-capita GDP) and a weak solid and plastic waste management system (UDSM & UNEP, 2018).

Sources of marine plastic in Tanzanian waters

Plastic waste generated on land is estimated to contribute 80% of the plastic in the ocean (UNEP 2021b, 2005). The plastic is sourced from mismanaged waste, and its occurrence in the ocean correlates with a proximity to adjacent urban centers, rivers, estuaries, beaches, and islands (Geyer et al., 2017; Schmidt et al., 2017; Lebreton et al., 2017; Jambeck et al., 2015). For example, in Tanzania in 2018, at least 70% of the 29,000t annual leakage of plastic into the ocean from land sources was estimated to come from Dar es Salaam and its associated rivers (IUCN-EA-Quantis, 2021).

Marine plastic pollution is largely symptomatic of the failure of the SWM system to manage plastic waste and to prevent it entering the water courses and the ocean. Most developing countries have inadequate solid waste management (SWM) systems. Inadequate SWM systems further make it hard to separate plastic waste stream and inhibit plastic recycling to take place (Pew and SYSTEMIQ, 2020). There is a low level of public awareness about plastic as a pollutant and low willingness to pay for plastic pollution management, especially in poorer

communities. This results in limited public participation, though high plastic waste levels have led to waste segmentation and recycling initiatives in the community, for example in Dar es Salaam (Fassin et al., 2017).

Several reports have indicated that inadequate urban SWM systems in mainland Tanzania and Zanzibar are the main source of plastic entering the ocean (IUCN-EA-Quantis, 2021; Shilla, 2019; Jambeck et al., 2018). The plastic waste sources in Tanzania are discussed as follows.

Household waste. It comes from the residue of goods consumed of which plastic is one type of the generated waste. In Dar es Salaam it is estimated that each person produces 1kg of general waste per day, which includes plastic (UDSM & UNEP, 2018). Limited collection, and a lack of proper disposal of household waste at appropriate dumping sites, leads to informal dumping and burning of plastic waste in local communities. According to the interviews with government officials in charge of SWM, the consumption of plastic carrier bags has been reduced since the implementation of the Regulation banning plastic carrier ban in 2019 (UDSM, 2022).

Industrial and commercial sectors. There are considerable amounts of plastics produced by the manufacturing, packaging, and transport of goods. Businesses may informally dispose of plastic waste by discarding, burning or burying when not having access to adequate SWM system or simply to avoid the costs of proper disposal. Microplastics come from industries such as the abrasion of rubber tires, road markings and plastics contributing to city dust generation, and have been found in marine sediments in Tanzania (Mayoma et al., 2020; Ryberg et al., 2019). Coastal recreational and leisure activities by tourists are also a recognized source of plastic litter on beaches (Grelaud & Ziveri, 2020; Asensio-Montesinos et al., 2019).

Waste collection and disposal sites. Landfill sites are often overwhelmed by the amount of waste generated due to population growth like in the case of Dar es Salaam (MFP-NSO, 2022; UDSM & UNEP, 2018; Huisman et al., 2016; Palfreman, 2014). At sites the mismanaged waste is often related to the lack of capacity to separate and recycle waste, causing the plastic escaping from the sites and being blown by wind and rain into the adjacent landscape and communities. Where organized waste collection has not taken place, households often openly burn their trash and throw them into open spaces, drains or water courses (Nipe Fagio, 2020b). The land-based sources of plastic waste greatly exceed the marine sources.

Fisheries, aquaculture, and other human activities at sea. Plastic waste is also generated by fishing, aquaculture, and other marine sectors. An estimated 20% of total plastic pollution comes from marine activities such as shipping, marine transport (e.g., ferries), fishing, aquaculture, and marine tourism (McIlgorm et al., 2022, 2020, 2011; UNEP, 2017). Abandoned Lost and Discarded Fishing Gear (ALDFG) from commercial fishing is an estimated 10% of total marine plastic waste, and degrades to become microplastics (Gilman et al., 2021; GESAMP, 2016; Macfadyen et al., 2009). Lost fishing gear and overboard littering at sea in Tanzania was estimated at 69 tons in 2019 (IUCN-EA-Quantis, 2021). Aquaculture is a source of different forms of plastic that come from floats, nets, and lost equipment (GESAMP, 2020; Huntington, 2019). Marine sources of plastic waste in Tanzania and Zanzibar require more study as project interviews indicated that discarded fishing gear is dumped on shore, re-used

by other fishers or seaweed farmers, or ends up on land as cheap fencing to prevent pests in small-scale agriculture (UDSM, 2022; IUCN, 2020).

Other sources. Plastic pollution in Tanzanian waters also includes transboundary pollution from neighboring countries, with Mozambique contributing most due to prevailing water currents (Chassignet et al., 2021). There are also oceanic sources from island states such as the Comoros (Kelleher, 2021). Due to the East African Coastal Current, marine litter further moves north from Tanzania to Kenya year-round (Okuku et al., 2020; Ryan, 2020).

2.2 Plastic use and pollution in Tanzania

Tanzania's plastics industry has grown, especially since 2020, in part due to increasing trade engagement with China (CTI, 2020; Xia, 2019). A considerable amount of plastic used in Tanzania comes through the import of products and production of primary goods. Figure 1 shows that Tanzania's import of both plastic products and primary plastic materials in 2018 was 525,000t, from which 311,000t of domestic plastic waste were generated. Only 3.6% of the plastic waste was recycled and less than 0.5% recycled domestically. Tanzania does not have any leakage from primary pellets since the country does not produce any primary plastic.



Figure 1. Country plastic material flow of Tanzania in 2018

Tanzania's plastic imports grew at an annual average rate of 1.5% in 2011-2020. The country's national GDP grew at an annual average rate of 5.0%, which was above the nation's population growth rate of 3.2%, over the period of 2012-2022 (MFP-NSO, 2022). Tanzania's plastic consumption is projected to increase with its population and economic growth in the future, as

is the plastic waste generation. As the country has been taking some plastics reduction actions, such as the ban on use of single use plastic bags, its growth rate of plastic use was lower and will likely continue to be lower than the predicted growth rate of global plastic production which was predicted at 4% on average from 2015 to 2050 (UNEP, 2021a &b; Geyer et al, 2017).

Figure 1 further indicates that most of the plastic waste is mismanaged, with it being either improperly disposed of (32.6%, or 103,000t), uncollected (54.6%, or 172,000t), recycled (3.6%, or 10,000t) or leakage (9.2%, or 29,000t) and estimated to enter Tanzania's rivers and ocean. This equates to a leakage of 0.5kg per capita per annum for Tanzania (Pucino et al., 2020). Of the 29,000t of plastic leakage in Tanzania, 2,018t (7%) are microplastics mainly in the form of tire dust (1,383t), textile fibres (359t) and cosmetics (276t). IUCN-EA-Quantis (2020) further estimated that 42% of mismanaged waste (or about 130,000t) in Tanzania could become a source of air pollution through the uncontrolled burning of plastic waste.

Tanzania's per-capita plastic waste generation is only 5.6kg per year, much lower than a world average of 29kg/capita/year. However, since Tanzania's per-capita GDP is only about 1/10 of the world average, the country should have a much lower per capita value than the current 5.6kg per year. The higher than expected per-capita plastic waste generation indicates a weak management of plastic waste in Tanzania which, together with the country's inadequate SWM, is leading to higher plastic pollution and environmental costs per unit of GDP.

2.3 Overview of environmental degradation from marine plastic pollution in Tanzania

In the last decade there has been an increasing recognition that plastic pollution is causing a range of environmental impacts on land, air, and water/marine environments (see in Box 1).

Box 1. The environmental impacts of plastics

"Plastics are the largest, most harmful and most persistent fraction of marine litter, accounting for at least 85 per cent of total marine waste. They cause lethal and sub-lethal effects in whales, seals, turtles, birds and fish as well as invertebrates such as bivalves, plankton, worms and corals. Their effects include entanglement, starvation, drowning, laceration of internal tissues, smothering and deprivation of oxygen and light, physiological stress, and toxicological harm.

"Plastics can also alter global carbon cycling through their effect on plankton and primary production in marine, freshwater and terrestrial systems. Marine ecosystems, especially mangroves, seagrasses, corals and salt marshes, play a major role in sequestering carbon. The more damage we do to oceans and coastal areas, the harder it is for these ecosystems to both offset and remain resilient to climate change.

"When plastics break down in the marine environment, they transfer microplastics, synthetic and cellulosic microfibres, toxic chemicals, metals and micropollutants into waters and sediments and eventually into marine food chains.

"Microplastics act as vectors for pathogenic organisms harmful to humans, fish and aquaculture stocks. When microplastics are ingested, they can cause changes in gene and

protein expression, inflammation, disruption of feeding behavior, decreases in growth, changes in brain development, and reduced filtration."

Source: UNEP, 2021b.

The following is a general description of some of the key environmental impacts.

Air pollution. Plastics can enter the air as small particles or fibers and degrade air quality. The burning of plastic, both indoors and outdoors, affects the air quality and public health due to its emissions of the black carbon, particulate matter (PM2.5), and Persistent Organic Pollutants (e.g., Dioxin and Furan) and increasing CO₂ levels, with implications for the climate (Xie et al., 2021, Reyna-Bensusan et al., 2019).

Public health. Plastics in urban waste are often buried and degrade slowly. When breaking down into smaller microplastics it may be absorbed or ingested by plants and animals. Mismanaged plastic waste stays in the environment and leads to litter accumulation which creates breeding grounds for pests and for spread of waterborne diseases such as malaria, where mosquitoes take advantage of water accumulation (Krystosik et al., 2020). Waste plastic can also carry unsanitary microfilms with translocation risk to the environment and public health implications (UNEP, 2021b).

Marine economy. Plastic pollution in the marine environment has implications for marine industries such as fishing and aquaculture that require a clean and sanitary environment for their operation (McIlgorm et al., 2020). Tourism requires a clean environment, especially beaches and coral reef habitats free from plastic litter.

The marine environment, biodiversity, and wildlife. Plastic pollution degrades the marine environment in a range of ways as summarized in Box 1 above.

Tanzania's marine environment and marine plastic pollution

The Tanzanian marine environment is a significant natural asset and needs to be protected from degradation. Box 2 below describes the geographical context, ecological characteristics, and natural assets of the Tanzanian marine environment.

Box 2. Overview of the Tanzanian Marine Environment

"Tanzania's coastline is 1,424 km long. Although it has extensive territorial waters, its generally narrow continental shelf means that its total shelf area is only a quarter the size of the Mozambican shelf. Its two major river systems are the Rufiji and the Ruvuma. The delta of the Rufiji River extends to Songo near Mafia Island. It has one of the largest mangrove forests in eastern Africa. The Ruvuma River straddles the Tanzania–Mozambique border and also has extensive mangrove forests. The Tanzanian side is a national marine park. Tanzania has the third largest stands of mangrove forest in the Western Indian Ocean (WIO) after Madagascar and Mozambique. Tanzania also has several large islands such as Pemba and Unguja (informally known as Zanzibar) in the north and Mafia to the south. They are all rich in coral reefs. Tanzania's mainland coastline is fringed by coral reefs except where there are major rivers. They are frequently associated with shallow seagrass beds. The northern coastline around Tanga has several offshore submerged coral reefs."

Tanzania's coast consists of two ecoregions. First the Southern Somalia, Kenya, and northern Tanzania "monsoon coast" driven largely by the north-flowing East African coastal current; and second, Southern Tanzania, which is influenced by the Mozambique Channel, where the South Equatorial Current meets the African coast. Tanzania's key marine habitats harbor numerous plant species such as: mangroves (9), seagrasses (12) and hard corals (265).

The marine animal groups in Tanzania's marine environment show high biodiversity and numerous species that include coral reef fishes (286), coastal bony fishes (<2,200 in WIO), sharks (>50), rays (15), echinoderms (400+), mollusks (3,270), marine mammals (35), turtles (5) and seabirds (~150).

Source: Samoilys et al., 2015.

Tanzania's marine environment is at risk of being degraded by plastic pollution. The geography, prevailing currents and weather patterns, all influence plastic pollution impacts in Tanzania's coastal waters.

There is limited information on the impact of plastic litter on marine environments such as beaches and coral reefs (Ryan et al., 2021; Nipe Fagio, 2020b; Shilla, 2019; UNEP & WIOMSA, 2008). A few specific studies are available on plastics' degradation of mangroves, seagrasses, rivers and estuaries and the seafloor in Tanzania (Ryan et al., 2021). Likewise, there is little information on the impacts of plastics on the following categories of marine life: bony fishes, marine invertebrates, sharks and rays, marine mammals, turtles, and seabirds (Ryan et al., 2021). The need for more current information and research on marine plastic and its environmental impacts is agreed upon by regional marine science researchers (WIOMSA, 2021; Ryan et al., 2021; Shilla, 2019). Under the World Bank Problue program, beach surveys on marine plastic litter were carried out at selected hotspots. The survey results provide some useful information to assess the efforts of beach clean-ups (See Section 2.4 and Annex 1).

High levels of microplastic accumulations have recently been noted in marine sediments in Dar es Salaam (NAO, 2021; Mayoma et al., 2020). Microplastics occurred inside half of cockles that were sampled in Dar es Salaam and was four times the level found in cockles in other coastal areas in Tanzania (Mayoma et al., 2020). Local communities that depend on collecting seafood have low awareness of the environmental pollution from microplastics (NAO, 2021).

In Tanzania, voluntary beach clean-up information collected by a group of Non-Government Organizations (NGOs) indicate there are considerable amounts of plastic pollution on beaches (Nipe Fagio, 2020a & b). This confirms that the plastic pollution loads are undoubtedly impacting the marine environment in Tanzania with a range of socio-economic costs (WIOMSA, 2021; Ryan et al., 2021; UNEP, 2021b; IUCN-EA-Quantis, 2020).

2.4 Selection of plastic pollution hotspots

To improve knowledge of plastic pollution in coastal areas, this study undertook a survey of plastic waste in a set of hotspots in selected locations in coastal Tanzania. A plastic pollution hotspot is generally defined as a place where a large quantity of plastic litter occurs due to a number of factors, such as tides and wind making it aggregate.

The following criteria were considered in the choice of marine sites in conjunction with suggestions from local authorities:

- *The geographic location of the site*: for example, its proximity to a city or to river mouths, estuaries, ports, an island or a marine protected area.
- *The impact of the plastic pollution*: What activities take place and what impact may the plastic pollution have on current and future users and the environment? For example, discouraging leisure, bathers and tourists and impacting animal life or the environment.
- *The source of the plastic pollution in the hotspot*: Being able to identify and confirm the origin of plastic waste facilitates potential preventative and remedial action.
- *Representativeness and contribution to the objectives of the study*: A site may have a combination of the features above that can contribute to the study.

The site selection excluded privately operated beach sites and areas that have regular clean-up exercises.

The following hotspots in Table 1 were chosen by the project in consultation with the key national agencies namely, National Environment Management Council (NEMC) of Tanzania and Zanzibar Environmental Management Authority (ZEMA). They are selected sections in 13 beaches in six coastal areas from Mafia Island in the south, to Tanga in the north of Mainland Tanzania and included the west coast of the island of Zanzibar (See Figure 2).

Location and Site	Characteristics				
1.Tanga					
a) Chumvini to Deep Sea Fish Marketup to the Tanga Portb) Kasera Fish Market to MnyanjaniBeach	Fish market with limited infrastructure adjacent to beach. Popular with local people, business, and tourism. Low infrastructure fish market area adjacent to mangroves. Estimated 1,500				
2. Pangani	Tishers, 170 boats (2017) toading fish and small goods trade.				
a) Mwembo Beach	Occasional community beach visit used for celebrations. Pangani river brings plastic, as does the ocean.				
b) Kipumbwi Village	Trading and fish processing with boat repairs. Boats ferry charcoal, crops, to Zanzibar and Pemba and return with coconut and cloves.				
3. Bagamoyo (Pwani)					
Badeco Beach	Historic town with fish buying, processing, and market. Trade with Zanzibar and Pemba.				
4. Dar es Salaam					
a) Kunduchi fish market to Fish frying areab) Coco Beach	Fishing, processing, boat repair and food vending. Several tourist hotels, though beach has erosion and is adjacent to mangroves. Popular 2km-long beach with tourists, walking and snacks. Hotels near beach				
c) Selander Beach	At Tanzanite bridge over Msimbazi river, with mangroves, estuarine & sand area.				
d) Mtoni Kijichi	Mangrove and beach used for celebrations, but no formal tourism.				
5. Mafia Island					
a) Kilindoni Beach b) Eastern side of Juani Island	West side port, fish market with processing -some tourist hotels. East side on Indian Ocean with limited tourism. Turtle nesting area.				

Table 1. Hotspots for the marine plastic survey

6. Unguja, Zanzibar	
a) Mkokotoni Town beach	Town services the community on Tumbatu island. Boats trade goods with
	mainland.
b) Funguni-Msikiti Mabluu –	Stone Town has fish landing & a fish market, boat repairs, food stalls and
Kinazini beach	shops. Tourist attraction with some recreational beach use.

Figure 2. Map of Tanzanian coastal regions showing the location of survey sites and spatial distribution and abundance of marine litter



Source: UDSM, 2022.

2.5 Summary of the hotspot survey results

Surveys of marine litter in selected hotspots follow an established approach to determine the extent of waste and the origin of plastic on beaches. In January to March 2022, the project completed plastic pollution surveys at each of the project's six coastal locations. Each location had 2-3 hotspot sites selected to conduct a survey of plastic pollution on the shoreline. The details of the survey results are reported in Annex 1 and UDSM (2022). The geographical locations of the hotspots and the standing stock survey results are reported in Figure 2 and Figure 3.



Figure 3. Map of the Tanzanian coastal regions showing accumulation of marine litter per day for Day1 and Day 7

The standing stock of waste is measured on Day 0 and has litter from the pre-survey period. The survey is repeated on Day 1 and then on Day 7 to obtain estimates of the accumulation of litter after the initial Day 0 litter removal. The summary results are presented as weight of waste per area (kg/hectare) obtained from each survey site and are also presented as pieces or items per hectare (UDSM, 2022).

Each of the 13 sites along the coastlines shown in Figure 3, had waste levels in excess of 300kg/ha which are considered to be moderately high densities of litter (UDSM, 2022). However, of the 13 hotspot sites, 7 sites (Mkototoni, Deep Sea, Kasera, Kipumbwi, Coco Beach, Juani and Mtoni Kijichi-ranked in decreasing order) had beach waste densities in excess

Source: UDSM, 2022.

of 1,200kg/ha which are high levels of beach litter (UDSM, 2022). The highest standing stock result was 6.54 tonnes per hectare (t/ha) at Mkokotoni in Zanzibar and the second highest was 3.91 t/ha at the Deep-Sea site in Tanga. Both sites have fishing, fish markets and small boat trading activities. They also are adjacent to towns where inadequate waste mismanagement leads to the high-density litter hotspots. These beach litter densities are considered to be extremely polluted (UDSM, 2022), comparable to beaches in Mombasa, Kenya (CARDNO, 2020) and in North Africa (Nachite et al., 2019).

The 6 less polluted sites (Funguni, Kilindoni, Selander, Kunduchi, Bagamoyo and Muhemboranked in decreasing order) are considered to be moderately polluted (UDSM, 2022), comparable to beaches in Spain (Asensio-Montesinos et al., 2021), but higher than results in Port Elizabeth, South Africa (Barnardo et al., 2021). The accumulation results are reported in Figure 3. See Annex 1 for more information on the results of the beach surveys.

The accumulation results indicate that the replacement of litter the day after the standing stock removal differs slightly to the standing stock results, with some sites such as Kipumbwi, Dar es Salaam and Kilindoni on Mafia Island having higher rates of accumulation after lower standing stock results. The Day 7 results indicate significant new accumulation at sites that had previously had high standing stock and Day 1 accumulation results. However, the replacement of litter after removal is influenced by the amount of waste in the adjacent ocean, neap and spring tides, winds, and local geography and occasionally the Day 7 accumulation results can be less than the Day 1 result. The details of the survey results are provided in Annex 1.

The survey also examined the types of waste in detail (see Annex 1). By number of pieces, plastic beverage bottles were the highest (14.5%), followed by plastic bottle caps (9.0%) and clothing items (7.0%). An analysis of the brands on plastic items showed that beverage drink bottles were the most frequent form of plastic waste and were produced by three large companies (UDSM, 2022). The number of plastic bottles being recycled has increased significantly in recent years, but there remains a need to reduce the number of plastic bottles found on beaches (UDSM, 2022).

Chapter 3. Impacts of Marine Plastic Pollution on Selected Areas

This chapter first provides an overview of the marine economic sectors in Tanzania and Zanzibar. It then presents the selection of the areas for the COED case studies and assesses the impacts of marine plastic waste on the selected areas. The economic costs of the impacts will be valued in Chapter 4.

3.1 Overview of the marine economy

The Marine Economy in Tanzania

Assessing the impacts of plastic on the marine environment requires information on the value of activities within the marine economy. The marine, or ocean economy is "*that portion of the economy which relies on the ocean as an input to the production process or which, by virtue of geographic location, takes place on or under the ocean*" (Colgan, 2004). For the purpose of the study, the profiles of the marine economies of Tanzania and Zanzibar were developed to provide the context for COED analysis and are presented in Tables 2 and 3.

Sector	Sector output	Value (TZS Bn)	Value (US\$m)	% of national GDP (%)	Employ- ment (# of jobs)	Data sources and notes
Living Resources						
- Marine Fishing	60,977 tonnes	286.6	125.26	0.20%	53,035	Gross value of small-scale marine catch (URT-MLF, 2019)
- Marine Aquaculture	1,785 tonnes	8.25	3.6	0.006%	1,934	Seaweed, oysters & prawns (URT MFP, 2020).
Marine Transportation						
- Water transport		252	110.1	0.18%	N/A	Interview with National Bureau of Statistics, May 2022
Tourism & Recreation	1,527,230 visitors	15,465	6,741	10.7%	1,538,000	Total tourist numbers (WTTC, 2021)

Table 2. Estimates of the marine economy of Tanzania's mainland coastal areas in 2019(based on authors' research)

Total Tanzanian marine economy		2,706	1,183	1.93%	270,289	
- Marine park and reserve unit fees	N/A	1.73	0.75	0.0012%	N/A	Interview with Marine Park & Reserve Unit, Ministry of Livestock and Fisheries, May 2022
- Marine tourism	213,812 visitors	2,159	944	1.54%	215,320	14% of tourists (12.2% beaches, 1.8% diving & fishing (NBS- NBOT, 2020)

Source: National Statistics 2019

Note: N/A - not available.

According to national statistics as indicated in Table 2 above, Tanzania's mainland marine economy was estimated to be US\$1,183bn in 2019, representing 1.93% of mainland Tanzania's GDP in the same year. The main economic contributions of marine industries are from marine tourism (1.54% of GDP), and small-scale fishing (0.2% of GDP). Table 2 also shows that marine tourism and fishing are 80% and 10.4% of the marine economy, respectively.

Mainland Tanzania had received 1,527,000 international tourists in 2019. Tourism employed 1.538m people comprising 6.2% of the national employment. The travel and tourism sector's contribution to GDP in 2019 was US\$6,741.2 m, an equivalent of 10.7% of the GDP (WTTC, 2021). Tourists visiting Tanzania subsequently reduced to 620,900 in 2020 due to the COVID-19 pandemic. International visitors spent TZS6,331bn (US\$2,755m) and domestic visitors spent TZS 2,839bn (US\$1,237m).

Estimates of the GDP associated with marine tourism were inferred from international visitors who stated the beach (12.2%), and diving and fishing (1.8%), were the main reason for visiting (NBS-NBOT, 2020). This translates to an estimated 213,812 international tourists were attracted by beaches and diving and fishing, and they contributed US\$944m to the national economy in 2019 as shown in Table 2.

In 2019, the commercial and artisanal fishing sector employed 53,035 marine fishers and the catch of small-scale fishers was 60,977t, valued at TZS286.6bn (US\$125.3m) (URT-MLF, 2019). Water transport contributed 9.4% to the marine economy.

As shown in Table 2 above, 270,289 people were employed in the marine economy, though the available information was limited. For example, limited information precluded an estimation of the percentage of women participating in the marine economy, other than in seaweed culture, where estimates were assumed to be comparable to Zanzibar (80%).

The Marine Economy in Zanzibar

Zanzibar has a long history of marine industries and dependence on the ocean. In 2020 a blue economy report (RGoZ, 2020) profiled the marine industries in Zanzibar as reported in Table 3.

Sectors	Sector output	Value (TZS Bn)	Value (US\$ m)	% of GDP (%)	Employment (# of job)	Data sources and notes
Living Resources						
- Marine Fishing	36,728 tonnes	196.7	83.7	4.77%	63,240*	OCGS (2020), RGoZ (2020)
- Marine Aquaculture	9,663 tonnes	10.4	4.42	0.11%	12,903	OCGS (2020), RGoZ (2020)
Marine Transportation						
- Shipping and marine transport		1.9	0.8	0.05%		ZMA (2016) projected revenue less costs (p43) 2018/19
- Ship, Boat Building & Repair		N/A	N/A	N/A	13,925	Artisanal RGoZ (2020
Tourism & Recreation						
- Marine tourism	538,264 visitors	1,157	499	28%	22,000	OCGS (2020), RGoZ (2020)
- Indirect employment					50,000	
Total Zanzibar marine economy		1,366	588	33%	113,068	

Table 3. Estimates of the marine economy in Zanzibar in 2019.

Note: N/A - not available; * includes 14,333 artisanal shoreline foot fishers.

Source: RGoZ, 2020 and other government reports as indicated in the table.

The marine economy in Zanzibar is an estimated US\$588m or 33% of its GDP. Tourism is the largest marine industry at 28% of GDP, and it is significantly higher than fishing and aquaculture (4.88% of GDP) (RGoZ, 2020). Marine transport is important to the island community as goods are imported and exported, and passenger ferries to the mainland are popular and frequent. This information as shown in Table 3 on marine transport is limited.

International tourism arrivals in Zanzibar create a positive and significant contribution to Zanzibar's GDP (Hafidh & Rashid, 2021). In 2019, 538,264 tourists travelled to Zanzibar,

contributing US\$499m (28% of GDP) and employing 22,000 persons directly and approximately another 50,000 indirectly (OCGS, 2020; RGoZ, 2020).

Fishing produced 36,728t of catch in 2019, involving 64,240 fishers, showing the dependence on this food source for trade and local consumption (OGCS, 2020). The contribution of the marine economy of Zanzibar could be reduced significantly by the impacts of marine plastic pollution.

3.2 Selection of study areas for COED study

Needs and criteria for selecting COED study areas

Because this study aims to identify and assess the impacts of plastic pollution and evaluate the cost of environmental degradation on coastal areas of Tanzania and Zanzibar, it needs sizeable study areas beyond the small hotspots on beaches. However due to limited financial resources and time, the study could not cover all coastal areas in Tanzania and Zanzibar. It was therefore necessary to select a couple of areas on which to value the cost of environmental degradation (COED) from marine plastic pollution for this study.

Zanzibar Island (Unguja) and Dar es Salaam city were selected as suitable case study areas for the COED study due to their economic importance to the national economy, data availability and the potential scale of environmental impacts from marine plastic pollution. Both areas also are environmentally significant and are also known to contribute plastic pollution to the ocean. The methodology and results of the COED study of the two selected areas should be instructive and demonstrative for other coastal cities in Tanzania. The data the study used in was mostly from 2019, providing a pre-COVID-19 pandemic estimate for future reference.

Dar es Salaam

Dar es Salaam is the largest coastal city in Tanzania and one of the fastest growing cities in Africa. The city's population has increased rapidly, from 4.36m in the 2012 census to 5.38m in 2022 (MFP-NSO, 2022) and is projected to reach 10.7m million by 2030 (UNDP, 2021).

Dar es Salaam's land area is 1,393km² and in 2019 it had a population density of 5,222 people/km². The city has five districts and municipalities: Ilala, Kigambomi, Kinondoni, Temeke, and Ubungo as shown in Figure 4 below. Ilala is a city municipality.

Dar es Salaam is also Tanzania's most important economic center. In 2019 it had a regional GDP of TZS23,896bn (US\$10.4bn), representing 17.1% of mainland Tanzania's economic activity (NBS, 2020). Its per capita GDP was TZS4,529,876 (US\$1,980) per person in 2019 (NBS, 2020).

Due to Dar es Salaam's population growth and increasing per-capita SW generation and use of plastic, waste management has been a continuing challenge, overwhelming the city's SWM systems over the past two decades (Huisman et al., 2016). Solid waste generation has increased from 4,100t per day in 2013 to an estimated 5,000t per day in 2019 at the assumption of per capita waste of 1kg per day (UDSM & UNEP, 2018). It is projected that waste will continue to

grow more than proportionately to the population, estimated to reach 12,000t of waste per day by 2025 (World Bank, 2022; Huisman et al., 2016). Unfortunately, as the volume of waste has increased, there has been a gradual decline in the effectiveness of solid waste collection, transportation, and disposal systems (Shilla, 2019).



Figure 4. Maps of the Dar es Salaam study area, showing survey sites and the five municipality areas

Dar es Salaam's total waste has been characterized as 57.2% organic waste, 13.1% plastic waste, 6.1% paper-related waste, 2.3% glass, 1.0% ferrous metal (steel and aluminium), and 20.3% other (Kazuva & Zhang, 2019; Huisman et al., 2016). It is estimated that less than 40 percent of the total waste generated in Dar es Salaam city is appropriately collected and disposed of in designated sanitary landfills (UDSM & UNEP, 2018; Fassin et al., 2017; Palfreman, 2014). The remaining 60 percent of waste is mismanaged, such as being littered in streets, open fields, streams, and drainage canals, or openly burnt or buried by households (UDSM & UNEP, 2018). These practices contribute to water and air pollution, annual flooding, and the spread of diseases (Fassin et al., 2017). It is estimated that only 4% of plastic is recycled or reused (IUCN-EA-Quantis, 2020). Dar es Salaam alone is responsible for approximately 70% of Tanzania's plastic leakage into the ocean (IUCN-EA-Quantis, 2020).

Zanzibar

Zanzibar is an autonomous region of Tanzania composed of two large and many small islands in the Zanzibar Archipelago located 25–50 km (16–31 miles) off the Tanzanian mainland. Unguja and Pemba are the main islands, with Unguja referred to informally as Zanzibar, or Zanzibar Island. The capital, Zanzibar City, is located on Unguja and includes historic Stone Town, a World Heritage Site.

Source: UDSM, 2022.

The COED study focuses on the main island Unjuga (see Figure 5) with an area of 1,666km². Unguja has the following municipal areas: Kaskazini (A and B), Mjini Magharibi (A and B) and Kusini (Figure 5).



Figure 5. Unguja (Zanzibar Island) showing municipal areas.

Source: OCGS, 2020.

Zanzibar had a population of 1.3 million people in 2012, increasing to 1,889,773 in 2022, including a population on Unguja Island of 1,346,332 and 543,441 on Pemba Island (MFP-NSO, 2022; OCGS, 2020).

In 2019, Zanzibar's GDP was TZS4,132bn (US\$1.783bn) (NBS, 2020; OCGS, 2020). Being a small island community, the regional per capita GDP is TZS2,549,000 per person per annum (US\$1,114), which is less than in Dar es Salaam. The GDP of Unguja is not stated in government statistics so it was estimated for the study requirements. An estimate of US\$1.344bn is deduced by assuming 95% of total tourism GDP is on Unguja, based on government tourism data on the number of hotel rooms. The balance of GDP less tourism is prorated by Pemba's and Unguja's populations, and re-combined to give the value of US\$1.344bn value for Unguja and US\$0.439bn for Pemba.

In 2018, Unguja generated an estimated 181,584 tons of solid waste, with 76% being urban in origin (ZUSP, 2019). Waste generated by the tourism sector was estimated at 15.8 tons per day, totaling 5,754 tons annually (ZUSP 2019). An estimated 86% of total solid waste is biodegradable, coming from households and several markets (Abdulrasoul et al., 2016). An estimated 14% of total waste is metals, textiles, cardboard, glass, and plastic. The small amount of plastic, about 4% of total waste, is noticeable in the waste litter in Stone Town's streets and on beaches (Ally et al., 2014). There are seasonal patterns to waste production as the increase in tourism brings 0.5-0.6 million international visitors per year during the high season (June-October) and low season (March to May) (Maione, 2021). The presence of significant accumulations of plastic and microplastic on beaches adjacent to Stone Town was confirmed by different research (Maione, 2021; O'Brien, 2018).

Like many small and populous islands, Unguja has limited waste facilities. It is estimated that less than 25% of municipal waste in Unguja is collected and transported to an official disposal site (ZUSP, 2019; Abdulrasoul et al., 2016). Unguja has an estimated 69 official and 92 unofficial dumping sites and plans to improve its waste disposal systems (ZUSP, 2019; Syberg et al., 2018). Open burning of trash is common in Zanzibar (ZUSP, 2019). The amount of waste plastic entering the ocean is unknown.

There are waste pickers who collect recyclable materials on streets and beaches in Unguja and sell them, for example, at a market price of 100-200TZS per kg for plastic, to two local recycling companies that further sell recyclable materials in Dar es Salaam (ZUSP, 2019; UDSM, 2022).

The Zanzibar government have developed a comprehensive SWM strategy for the Zanzibar Archipelago (ZUSP, 2019). This includes adopting good SWM practices for separation, collection, transportation, and disposal of different types of waste (ZUSP, 2019). Improved waste handling will benefit the communities and their livelihoods, local entrepreneurs, and informal women's groups who are highly involved in waste collection (Bhushan et al., 2018).

3.3 Impacts of marine plastic pollution

The impacts of plastic pollution on both land and marine environments have been well recognized (UNEP, 2021a & b). These impacts are broad, affecting everything from local economy to human health, wildlife and biodiversity and marine ecosystems. This section examines the available information to infer the impacts on the two case study areas.

Local and marine economies

Marine plastic pollution has impacts on the economies of Dar es Salaam and Unguja, with a range of economic costs incurred by industries and communities. Plastic waste will affect the value of the national marine economy, which includes fisheries and aquaculture relying on living resources, marine transportation (shipping, ferries, and marine transport), ship and boat building and repair; and marine tourism and recreation (McIlgorm et al., 2020; 2009; Krelling et al., 2017; Jang et al., 2014).

In both Dar es Salaam and Unguja marine plastic pollution interferes with fish and fishing activities and can increase the time taken to sort the catch and reduce the quality of fish catch (IUCN, 2020). Interviews with municipal authorities indicate that ferries and small boats have been impacted by plastic, with ropes and lines entangling outboard engines (UDSM, 2022). Plastic can also be ingested into the cooling systems of larger vessels (UNEP 2021a & b; McIlgorm et al., 2009). Plastic pollution is known to have interfered with seaweed aquaculture in Unguja (IUCN 2020). Marine plastic pollution on beaches also impacts tourism by an

unknown amount in both Dar es Salaam and Unguja. It reduces recreational and aesthetic values and adds beach clean-up and remedial costs to hotel and tourism operators (IUCN, 2020; McIlgorm et al., 2020).

Public health

In Dar es Salaam and Unguja the household burning of plastics for disposal could cause significant "black carbon" air pollution which is harmful to human health. It affects the atmosphere, by releasing greenhouse gases with a global warming potential up to 5,000 times greater than carbon dioxide (CO₂) (Reyna-Bensusan et al., 2019). Burning plastic releases particle matter (PM_{2.5}), toxic chemicals such as dioxins, and impacts human health causing respiratory difficulties (UNEP, 2021b). The open burning of plastics outside and inside of homes, is a major cause of premature mortality in Africa (Roy, 2016).

Air pollution from plastic fibers and particles has mortality or morbidity impacts on the populations of Dar es Salaam and Unguja and may eventually enter the marine environment as microplastic. "In low-income regions, domestic waste - including plastics - is often burnt for heating and/or cooking purposes, exposing largely women and children to prolonged toxic emissions. Illegal disposal of plastics often takes the form of open burning, accentuating the release of toxic gases that include furans and dioxins" (UNEP, 2018).

Mismanaged municipal solid waste in cities such as Dar es Salaam and Unguja provides a range of breeding sites and vectors for diseases with deleterious health impacts (Rasool et al., 2021; Krystosik et al., 2020). Mosquitoes can breed in water pockets creating a habitat for disease (malaria, dengue fever and chikungunya virus). This pathway has been observed in both Dar es Salaam and Unguja (World Bank, 2021; Syberg et al., 2018).

Dumped plastic may also come in contact with sewage and is thus a disease vector via pathogens such as viruses leading to diarrhea and cholera (Rasool et al., 2021; UNEP, 2021b; Palfreman, 2014). For example, in Unguja cholera mortality in 2016 was 51 persons plus unreported cases, estimated at less than ten per week, at each clinic (Syberg et al., 2018). While many of these are likely attributable to poor hygiene, sewerage and waste disposal, an unknown proportion relate to contact with plastic. A direct link between plastic pollution and human health is noted in the re-use of dumped plastic bottles, which have not been properly cleaned, by juice sellers (Syberg et al., 2018).

Plastic waste can also block drains and cause floods resulting in the loss of economic productivity through business disruption, as has been noted in parts of Dar es Salaam (Lugakingira et al., 2020; UDSM & UNEP, 2018). Plastic blockages have been responsible for mortalities, as recorded in Ghana (Croitoru et al., 2019).

With its breakdown to microplastics, humans may consume plastic particles via air or ingestion from food such as fish. The pathways of microplastics and its implications on human health need further research and 'are not fully understood in Dar es Salaam and Unguja' (UNEP, 2021b; Sequeira et al., 2020).
Environment, wildlife, and biodiversity

In Dar es Salaam the lack of sanitary landfill means that fluid leachates may enter water bodies, contaminate surface, and even ground water, and affect the health of those who use the water (UDSM & UNEP, 2018; Palfreman, 2014). The disposal of municipal solid waste can be critical on small islands such as Unguja, where the open burning of trash and incineration can occur due to limited recycling and areas suitable for dump sites (Ally et al., 2014).

Internationally, Tanzania is known for its wildlife and rich terrestrial and marine biodiversity. When plastic waste enters water courses such as creeks, rivers, estuaries, and marine areas, it impacts aquatic life through entanglement and being eaten by fish, marine animals, and invertebrates. For example, plastic dumped in rivers by inland communities makes its way to Dar es Salaam where it enters the sea, impacting marine animals and bird life.

The wildlife in the coastal waters adjacent to both Dar es Salaam and Zanzibar are negatively impacted by plastic pollution (WIOMSA, 2021). This includes the marine protected areas (MPAs) set aside for marine habitat and biodiversity conservation both in Zanzibar and adjacent to Dar es Salaam. Marine wildlife and biodiversity are higher in MPAs with those adjacent to high population centers being most impacted by plastic pollution (IUCN-EA-Quantis, 2021; IUCN, 2020). Turtles and marine mammals frequently visit coastal waters, sea grass beds and protected areas, and they are impacted by plastic pollution through possible ingestion, entanglement, and exposure to contaminants (Sea Sense 2022; IUCN, 2020). For example, plastic impedes young turtles on the east coast of Juani Island, Tanzania, as they make their way from nesting sites to the ocean over beach sand covered in plastic pollution (Sea Sense, 2021). Birds are also impacted by plastics which are ingested or by becoming entangled in plastic line (Ryan et al., 2021).

Researchers are also becoming more aware of the potential damage to the environment from microplastics and their impacts on marine fish and invertebrate life in Tanzania's estuaries, shorelines, and the seabed (Mayoma et al., 2021; WIOMSA, 2021).

Marine habitats, such as coral reefs and seagrasses, which are covered by plastic pollution, have less healthy wildlife and biodiversity and may suffer from diseases (Lamb et al., 2018). The loss of environmental conditions and impacts of plastic pollution on ecosystem services and the natural capital values the marine environment provides are a developing area of research (UNEP, 2021b; Sequeira et al., 2020; Beaumont et al., 2019).

Summary of plastic pollution impacts for the study areas

Table 4 below presents a summary of the categories of impacts from plastic pollution that occur, to varying extents, in both Dar es Salaam and Zanzibar.

Category of Impact	Description
Economy (fisheries, tourism, and other relevant sectors)	 Impacts on marine industry - fishing, seaweed aquaculture, shipping and transport, tourism, and recreation. Need for protection of ocean and beaches from waste and maintaining cleanliness of beaches and marine environment.
Public health (main vector-borne diseases, any info and data of mortality and morbidity trends)	 Open and household burning of plastic waste; Air pollution due to high PM_{2.5}. Waste is breeding site for mosquitoes, pests and diseases (malaria, cholera, and diarrhea). Flooding due to blocked drains. Human ingestion of plastic via seafood
Natural environment (water quality, land contamination)	 Untreated leachate from waste dumps impacts water quality. Mismanaged municipal solid waste. Informal dumping into rivers and waterways.
Wildlife and biodiversity	 Impacts on biodiversity and habitat condition, even promoting disease (corals). Impacts on river and marine life. Impacts Marine Protected Areas (MPAs). Marine mammals, turtles, birds and fish face ingestion and entanglement.

Table 4. Summary of impact categories for the Dar es Salaam and Zanzibar study areas.

Valuing the impacts identified above requires different levels of information and data at each study area. The available data is a limitation for the economic valuation of impacts and the estimation of COED in the study.

Chapter 4. Valuation of Environmental Degradation from Marine Plastic Pollution

This Chapter first introduces the environmental economics concepts and methods used to evaluate the costs of environmental degradation and then presents their application to, and the results from, the case studies of Zanzibar and Dar es Salaam, respectively.

4.1 Concepts and valuation methods

Pollution reduces environmental benefits, imposes economic costs, and creates health threats to humans. The COED measures reductions in the economic values of the natural environment due to environmental pollution and degradation over a given timeframe. With investment in an intervention, such as prevention or remediation, environmental benefits can be restored—thereby reducing the COED. It's possible to assess the benefits and costs of different interventions to prevent or remediate environmental pollution and degradation. The conceptualization of the COED, and the benefits from remedial interventions, are illustrated in Figure 6.



Figure 6. The Cost of Environmental Degradation (COED)

Source: Adapted from Croitoru et al., 2019.

Well-established concepts and valuation methods in environmental economics can be used to valuate COED, such as total economic value (TEV), market value approaches, and surrogate market approaches. TEV is the sum of use and non-use values of an environmental resource as illustrated in Figure 7.



Source: Adapted from Barbier, 2012, and World Bank, 2016.

Figure 8 outlines various valuation methods, both market and non-market or surrogate market approaches, which can be employed to quantify the values of environmental goods and services and their changes.

Figure 8. Methods for economic valuation



Source: Adapted from World Bank, 2016.

The COED has been expressed as a percentage of gross domestic product (GDP) in past studies to make it comparable to other national economic indicators familiar to both policy makers and the general population (Croitoru & Sarraf, 2018; 2010).

There have not been any studies of the COED from marine plastic pollution in Tanzania. This study adopted a set of valuation methods; they are summarized in Table 5 and briefly discussed below. Their applications are presented in two case studies on Zanzibar and Dar es Salaam, explored in the next two sections, respectively.

Affected	Environmental degradation	Valuation methods used	
sector			
Economy			
Fisheries,	Damage to economic productivity.	A percentage of sectoral outputs or GDP	
Aquaculture		for marine industry sector as the COED.	
Tourism	Damage to tourism demand.	Stated preference: WTP for additional	
		cleanliness.	
		Benefits transfer approach.	
Public health			
Air and water	Air pollution, including open and	A percentage of national health data and	
	household burning. Mosquitoes and	VSL for mortality.	
	pests gathered by plastics, sanitation		
	issues in water.		
Environment,			
wildlife, and			
biodiversity			
Environment	Reduction of marine ecosystem	Non-market values, benefits transfer.	
	services (ESS).		
Wildlife and	Damage to wildlife.	Not quantified.	
biodiversity*			

Table 5. Valuation methods applied in this study

Key: VSL -Value of statistical life; WTP- Willingness to Pay; * No information available

Source: Adapted from Croitoru et al., 2019

Fisheries and aquaculture

Market valuation methods were applied in the fisheries and aquaculture sectors, where the sectoral output change can be directly measured by the change in productivity and market value due to environmental impacts. Marine plastic pollution can result in a loss in revenues or the outputs of marine fisheries and aquaculture (Krelling et al., 2017; Jang et al., 2014). A 2020 study for the Asia Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) estimated that lost production due to marine litter and plastic impacts on catches, catch sorting, engines, and fishing gear and concluded was equivalent to 1.0% of the total production value of fishing and aquaculture industries (McIlgorm et al., 2020). Other studies have assumed similar percentages of economic losses from marine litter, though not all are expressed as a percentage of GDP (Linh and Brouwer, 2022; Viool et al., 2019; Newman et al., 2015; Mouat, 2010). Following this APEC study example, this COED study used the assumption of 1% loss due to plastic pollution in sectoral output value of fisheries and aquaculture.

Tourism

The Willingness-to-pay (WTP) approach, an established contingent valuation or non-market method, was used in the study to estimate the environmental damage marine plastic poses to tourism. A WTP survey was recently done in a World Bank study on Unguja Island, the main Zanzibar Island (World Bank, 2020; Soppelsa et al., 2020). A total of 1,063 international tourists were asked if they would be willing to pay an additional amount per night to improve

"environmental protection and cleanliness" in Zanzibar. Fifty-four percent of tourists expressed a willingness to pay and specified a dollar amount (Soppelsa et al., 2020). The relevant results of the WTP survey are provided in Table 6 below.

Type of tourist attraction	Percentage of willing- to-pay respondents (%)	Average WTP value by attraction (US\$ /person/night)
Beaches	63.4%	4.89
Ocean and marine sports	9.1%	5.10
General coastal nature and environment	8.4%	4.03
Total of marine attractions	80.9%	4.74

Table 6. Results of WTP survey in Unguja 2019

Source: Adapted from Soppelsa et al., 2020.

Based on the results of the WTP survey of 2019, beaches, ocean sightseeing and marine sports, and climate-nature-environment were the primary attraction for the majority (81%) of tourists. The 63.4% of all tourists attracted by beaches expressed a WTP at an average value of US\$4.89 per person per night for additional beach cleanliness. Tourists attracted by ocean and water sports in Unguja Island, or 9.1% of total visitors, had a WTP of US\$5.10 per person per night, and 8.4% of all tourists attracted by the coastal environment and marine ecosystems had a WTP of US\$4.03 per person per night. The tourists' willingness to pay for beach cleanliness indicates they were not fully satisfied with the beach condition and were expecting it to be cleaner. Furthermore, a visitor's WTP for beach cleanliness reflects a basic level of economic loss in their enjoyment of beach activities. The survey also confirmed that service providers, such as hotel operators, believed that "environmental cleanliness" in Unguja had not improved over the last ten years, and was impacting tourism (Soppelsa et al., 2020).

The results of the WTP survey were directly used in this study to estimate COED to beach and marine-related tourist activities in the Unguja (Zanzibar Island) case study, then applied to the Dar es Salaam case study following the benefit transfer approach.

Public health

As discussed in Section 3.2, plastic pollution is a source of air, water and land pollution and a cause of mortality and morbidity. The public health impact of plastic pollution can be seen in premature deaths due to ambient and indoor air pollution from the open burning of plastic waste, an unsafe water supply and sanitation related to plastic pollution. However, the health impact of plastic waste in the marine context is supported by limited scientific data.

Based on the Tanzania-specific mortality data available from the Global Burden of Disease (GBD) study (IHME, 2020) and the World Bank/IHME (2016) guidelines, the study developed a method of health impact assessment and economic valuation. The numbers of premature deaths due to ambient and indoor air pollution (measured by PM_{2.5}), unsafe water supply, and

poor sanitation, respectively, were reported in the GBD study. Their sum is the total number of premature deaths caused by environmental pollution. About 25% of the national population lives along the coast of Tanzania (World Bank et al., 2014). To get the premature deaths in coastal population only, the national total of premature deaths due to environmental pollution was further prorated according to the population distribution between coastal area and inland.

The estimated contribution to $PM_{2.5}$ from plastic burning has been reported in studies that has been used as a reference. For example, the median estimated contribution of plastic burning ranges from 5–15% of $PM_{2.5}$ in Bangladesh, 0.3–3% in the U.S.A., 13.4% of $PM_{2.5}$ in Delhi, India, and 6.8% of $PM_{2.5}$ in Nanjing, China (Islam et al., 2022). To estimate premature deaths attributable to plastic pollution in coastal areas, this study assumes 2% of premature deaths from plastic pollution. While the 2% figure is arbitrary, it likely represents a conservative estimate.

The economic costs of premature deaths were monetized using the Value of Statistical Life (VSL) method. For the study, Tanzania's VSL was estimated at US\$55,323 in 2019. Since no VSL study has ever been done in Tanzania, the study took the available U.S.VSL (EPA, 2022) and adjusted to the Tanzanian figure according to the difference in per-capita GDP between the two countries. It should be noted that the VSL result is a conservative estimate that does not capture the full value of life and is not related to personal remuneration. Nevertheless, the low-end estimate of health impacts is useful to illustrate the need for addressing marine plastic pollution from the public health viewpoint.

The premature deaths and economic costs of coastal Tanzania are presented in Table 7. Among the Tanzanian coastal population, there were an estimated 17,219 premature deaths annually attributable to air and water pollution and sanitary problems. Plastic pollution accounts for 344 premature deaths in the coastal Tanzanian population in 2019 and incurred an economic cost of US\$19.1 million that year. The national numbers can be further prorated for two case studies according to their coastal population.

Premature deaths, costs and % due to plastic	By ambient air pollution (PM _{2.5} only)	By indoor air pollution (PM _{2.5} only)	Unsafe water	Unsafe sanitation	Total
Premature deaths nationwide (number)	3,845	22,729	23,919	18,384	68,877
Premature deaths among coastal population (number)	961	5,682	5,980	4,596	17,219
Premature deaths due to marine plastic pollution (number)					344

Table 7. Estimates of premature a	leaths and economic	costs from marine	plastic pollution in
Tan	zania's coastal area:	s in 2019	

Economic costs					
due to marine	1.1	6.3	6.6	5.1	19.1
plastic pollution (million US\$)		0.0	0.0	0.1	1771

Source: Adapted from Roy, 2016; World Bank & IHME, 2016; and NBS, 2020.

Environment, wildlife, and biodiversity

A recent study (Ghermandi et al., 2019) on the value of marine ecosystem services (ESS) in the Mozambique Channel, which included the coastal regions of Tanzania and Zanzibar, estimated a total marine ESS value of US\$2.2 billion across a range of different types of marine ecosystems (Ghermandi et al., 2019). Marine ESS values were estimated for the case studies of Dar es Salaam and Zanzibar. Please see the following sections and Annex 2 for the details of the data and relevant adjustments).

Regarding the economic impact of plastic pollution, a study by Beaumont et al. (2019) suggested it was between 1% and 5% of ESS values globally. The 5% estimate was applied to Zanzibar and Dar es Salaam in this study, due to the evidence from the beach surveys of high levels of plastic litter by international standards. There was no available information on wildlife impacts or biodiversity values.

4.2 The COED of marine plastic pollution in Zanzibar

This case study estimates the COED of Unguja island, the main island of Zanzibar, from the impacts of plastic pollution on the economic sectors (tourism, fisheries, and aquaculture), public health, and marine environment in 2019.

Tourism

Zanzibar, an internationally renowned tourist destination with a long history and tropical climate, competes with the Seychelles and Mauritius for international tourists in the West Indian Ocean (World Bank, 2019; Lange, 2015). The main city is Stone Town in Unguja island, a UNESCO World Heritage Site, and a popular destination for historical and marine tourism. There are many tourist resorts on the island, mainly along the beaches on the north and east coasts, and additional smaller, less formal tourist venues all along the island's coastline. In 2019, 538,264 international tourists from many parts of the world visited Zanzibar (see Table 8). Their average stay in Zanzibar was four nights per person. Zanzibar's tourism employs 22,000 people directly and another 50,000 indirectly and contributed US\$499m in direct economic expenditure and 28% of GDP in 2019 (RGoZ, 2020).

Origin	2019	%
Europe	341,756	63%
Asia	42,536	8%
Africa	61,312	11%
America	74,247	14%

Table 8. International tourists in Zanzibar by home region in 2019

Oceania	8,633	2%
Not stated	9,780	2%
Total	538,264	100%
	C	0000 0001

Source: OCGS, 2021.

To estimate the economic cost to tourism from plastic pollution in Unguja, the WTP value of the tourist survey introduced in Table 6 of the previous section was applied to the number of tourist nights in Table 8. As a result, international tourists expressed a total WTP value of US\$10.5m per year for the cleanliness and protection of Unguja's beaches and marine environment, of which US\$8.34m represents improved beach cleanliness on Unguja, US\$1.2m for environmental improvement for marine sports, and US\$0.91 for general coastal nature and the environment (see Table 9 below). The total WTP value estimated in this study indicates the low-end estimate of the economic cost to tourism.

Table 9. Estimates of WTP values for environmental cleanliness by marine attractions in Unguja,2019

Attraction	Average WTP by attraction (US\$ /person/night) *	No. of overnight stays by tourists (person nights) *	Total WTP for cleanliness per year (US\$m)
Beaches	4.89	1,706,491	8.34
Ocean and marine sports	5.10	265,605	1.25
General coastal nature and environment	4.03	244,262	0.91
Total of marine attractions	4.74	2,216,358	10.5

Source: *adapted from Soppelsa et al., 2020.

Evidence from other studies indicates that impacts of environmental uncleanliness due to beach litter can make tourists significantly curtail their holidays (Qiang et al., 2020). In Tanzania, the sizeable airfares make shortening the duration of international tourists' visits less likely, but dissatisfaction with environmental cleanliness may lead to fewer repeat visits and recommendations of the destination to others (Soppelsa et al., 2020). This may represent a potential additional loss of US\$3.25m per year in the tourism sector in the coming years.

In summary, the study estimated the economic cost from plastic pollution as US\$10.5m in Unguja's tourism sector in 2019. And an additional loss of US\$3.25 in annual tourism revenue from non-returning tourists in the coming year. If the same tourist no-return rate is assumed over years, this revenue loss can be an approximate add-on cost every year, making the total estimated economic cost to tourism up to US\$13.75m in Unguja, Zanzibar in 2019.

Fishing and aquaculture

Marine fishing in Zanzibar involves 63,240 fishers and in 2019 produced a total catch of 36,728t, demonstrating the importance this food source has for trade and local consumption

(OGCS, 2020). Seaweed aquaculture production in Zanzibar was 9,663t in 2019, 33% of which is from Unguja (OCGS, 2021). Based on the assumption that the damage from plastic pollution could be 1% of the total value of marine fisheries production (discussed in section 4.1), the estimated damage to fisheries in all of Zanzibar is US\$840,000 and to aquaculture US\$40,000. Excluding the loss of fishing and seaweed aquaculture on other islands of Zanzibar, such as Pemba, an adjusted cost estimate for Unguja Island is US\$520,000 to fisheries and US\$10,000 to aquaculture (see Table 10). These values represent direct costs to the industries from plastic impacts on catches, catch sorting, engines, fishing gear, and seaweed farms.

Economic sector	Production or catch (tonnes)*	Value (TZS Bn)	Value (US\$m)	Estimated cost (1% of total value) (TZS Bn)	Damage estimate (US\$m)
Marine Fishing in					
Zanzibar	36,728	196.7	83.7	1.97	0.84
Aquaculture - seaweed in Zanzibar	9,663	10.4	4.42	0.10	0.04
Total	46,391	207	88	2.07	0.88
Marine Fishing in					
Unguja	22,856	122.4	52.08	1.22	0.52
Aquaculture - seaweed in Unguja	3,221	3.5	1.5	0.03	0.01
Sub-total	26,077	126	54	1.25	0.53

Table 10. Estimated damage from plastic pollution for fishing and aquaculture in Zanzibar and
Unguja in 2019

Source: *adapted from OCGS, 2021.

Public health

Plastic pollution causes public health impacts in Unguja as the island has a very limited capacity for wastewater treatment, and solid waste disposal and there is often open burning of plastic waste (Ally et al., 2014). An estimate of the health impacts from air, water and waste pollution, as well as their estimated contribution to premature mortality, can be made from the national data in Table 7 and the VSL approach introduced in the previous section. The premature deaths and economic costs in coastal Tanzania are pro-rated by population to provide the 2019 estimate for Unguja (see Table 11 below). The study estimated that in 2019, 10 premature deaths in Unguja can be attributable to plastic pollution through ambient and indoor air pollution and unsafe water supply and sanitation. The economic cost of the plastic pollution-related premature deaths was estimated at US\$0.53m per year.

Table 11. Estimate of premature deaths and economic costs related to plastic pollution inUnguja in 2019

	Ambient Air Pollution (PM _{2.5})	Indoor Air Pollution (PM _{2.5})	Unsafe Water Supply	Unsafe Sanitation	Total
Premature deaths (persons)*	27	159	167	129	482

Economic cost of premature deaths (US\$m)*	1.5	8.8	9.3	7.1	26.7
Premature deaths due to					
plastic pollution					10
(assuming 2% of the					10
total) (persons))					
Economic cost due to					
plastic pollution					
assuming 2% of the					
total) (US\$m)	0.03	0.18	0.19	0.14	0.53

Source: * adapted from NBS, 2020; Roy, 2016; World Bank & IHME, 2016.

Environment, wildlife, and biodiversity

According to Ghermandi et al., (2019), the value to marine ESS in Unguja, namely the ecosystems of Kaskazini, Zanzibar South and Central and Zanzibar West, was estimated at US\$74.0m (see Annex 2 for details). To prevent double counting, Unguja's net ESS values were US\$56.0m after the removal of the cost to tourism (US\$13.4m) and fisheries (US\$4.6m). The annual economic cost of plastic pollution on ESS is estimated to be 5% of this value, i.e., US\$2.8m. The COED study had no studies or information on the existence value of marine wildlife or biodiversity for economic valuation.

Summary of COED for Unguja

The study has valued the impacts of plastic pollution on Unguja's economy, public health, and environment. The total COED in Unguja is US\$17.6m. This cost is equivalent to 1.31% of Zanzibar's total GDP in 2019, or US\$1.344bn. In the COED estimate, tourism accounts for 78% of losses, the loss of marine ecosystem services 16%, and fisheries and public health at 3% each. See Table 12 below. Unsurprisingly, the greatest impact is the cost to tourism, indicating the sector's importance to Unguja and the urgent need to protect it from marine plastic pollution. Valuing COED from marine plastic pollution is a new field, and some impacts, such as those on wildlife and biodiversity, are hard to quantify. The analysis made conservative assumptions, and the COED represents a low-end estimate.

Category of impacts	COED of Plastic Pollution (US\$m)	Percentage of total COED
Economic sectors		
Tourism (WTP for cleanliness		
improvement)	10.5	60%
Tourism (Loss of not returning)	3.25	18%
Marine Fisheries*	0.52	3%
Marine Aquaculture*	0.02	0%
Public health	0.53	3%

Unit: million US\$

Environment, wildlife, ** and biodiversity**	2.8	16%
Total	17.6	100%
Share of GDP (%)	1.31%	

* Direct estimates; ** Not quantified.

4.3 The COED of marine plastic pollution in Dar es Salaam

Situated on the coast of the Indian Ocean, with a river and estuary entering the sea, Dar es Salaam is a port and Tanzania's previous capital city. The city has five districts: Ilala, Kigambomi, Kinondoni, Temeke and Ubungo. Applying the same methodology introduced in Section 4.1, this section estimates the economic impacts of plastic pollution on the city's tourism, fishing, aquaculture, public health, and marine ecosystem services.

Tourism

In 2019, 1,527,230 international tourists visited Tanzania, with 719,481 being from other African nations (MNRT, 2021). Leisure and holiday were the main purpose for 1,066,370 tourists (69% of total) (MNRT, 2021). Total tourism earnings in 2019 were US\$2.6 billion (MNRT, 2021). Approximately 88.6% of the international tourists stay in hotels and their total daily average spending was US\$266 (US\$379/day for package bookings and US\$216/day for non-package).

In 2019, there were 936,031 international tourists (61.2% of total) arrived by air, with 322,275 (34.4%) landing at Julius Nyerere International Airport in Dar es Salaam, and 55.4% flying directly into Arusha and Kilimanjaro international airports to access safari tourist experiences. International tourists visit Tanzania for an average of 13 days (MNRT, 2021). Many international tourists visit Dar es Salaam as a part of their holiday, visiting historic attractions, beaches, and marine parks. However, the average number of visitor overnights in Dar es Salaam is not available, as national tourism statistics only check entries and exits, and data on domestic tourism remains under development (MNRT, 2021).

Tourist exit surveys indicate that 213,813 (14%) of all international visitors prioritize beaches, ocean and water sports attractions. Given that 846,000 (55.4%) of tourists arrive at inland airports for wildlife tours, some of the remainders presumably visit for coastal tourism. This study assumed that 50% of the 322,275 tourists arriving via Dar es Salaam airport were intent on marine and coastal tourism. If each international visitor to Dar es Salaam spends five nights this would total 1,607,633 overnights. The number of overnights for marine and coastal tourism is 803,817 visitor-nights.

There have been no studies of WTP among tourists visiting Dar es Salaam for additional beach cleanliness. Using the benefits transfer approach, the available WTP results from Unguja were adopted in the analysis of Dar es Salaam, with a WTP value for beach cleanliness at US\$4.87 per tourist per night. The total value of the WTP for cleaning beaches and other marine tourist sites is estimated at US\$3.91m (see Table 13). The value represents the tourists' unfulfilled

satisfaction level due to their experience with marine plastic pollution—in other words, it is the economic loss of the tourism sector.

Table 13. Estimated total value of the WTP of tourists for improving cleanliness of beaches and other
marine activities in Dar es Salaam in 2019

Nights stayed, expenditure, and damage estimate	Amount	Note
Total number of visitor nights*	1,607,633	5 night per visitor
Number of visitor nights for marine & coastal tourism	803,817	50% of total visitor nights
Total Willingness-to-pay (US\$m)	3.91	at unit cost of US\$4.87/visitor/night

Source: * adapted from MNRT, 2021.

In Unguja, the WTP survey found that 1.03% of tourists were dissatisfied with beach cleanliness and indicated no intention of returning. Assuming the same percentage in Dar es Salaam, there would be a potential loss of US\$1.4m in annual tourism revenue, making the total cost to tourism US\$5.31m per year.

Fishing and aquaculture

The fish catch for Dar es Salaam in 2019 was 20,188.3t, with a value of TZS 94.9bn (or US\$41.47m) (URT-MLF, 2019). Assuming 1% of the total market value of the catch as the cost of plastic pollution to marine fisheries (McIlgorm et al. 2020), the cost is estimated at US\$410,000.

Data on the specific production value of marine aquaculture in Dar es Salaam was not available. It was therefore inferred from available national data to be US\$1.0m. Again, with the 1% assumption, estimated plastic pollution cost to marine aquaculture is US\$10,000 (URT-MFP, 2020).

Public health

Similar to the Zanzibar study, the number of premature deaths in Tanzania's coastal area was prorated by populations to obtain the estimate for the coastal area of Dar es Salaam. The study further assumed 2% of the premature deaths in coastal areas is due to plastic waste-related pollution such as open burning of plastic waste and water-borne diseases. It is estimated that 41 premature deaths occurred in the coastal area of Dar es Salaam in 2019 because of plastic pollution. Applying the VSL to the premature deaths, the estimated cost of health impacts is US\$2.2m in 2019 (see Table 14 below).

	Ambient air pollution (PM _{2.5})	Indoor air pollution (PM _{2.5})	Unsafe water supply	Unsafe sanitation	Total
Premature deaths in coastal population (persons)*	113	671	706	542	2,032
Economic cost of premature deaths in coastal areas (US\$m) *	6.3	37.1	39.0	30.0	112
Premature deaths due to plastic pollution (assuming 2% of the total) (persons)					41
Economic cost due to plastic pollution (US\$m)	0.13	0.74	0.78	0.60	2.2

Table 14. Estimate of premature deaths and economic cost of plastic pollution in Dar es Salaam in2019

Source: * adapted from Roy (2016), World Bank & IHME (2016), and NBS (2020);

Environment, wildlife, and biodiversity

According to the study of Ghermandi et al. (2019), the total ESS value of marine ecosystems in Dar es Salaam amounts to US\$59.2m. Deducting the cost to tourism and fisheries for avoiding double counting and then applying the 5% assumption for plastic pollution costs, the resulting estimate is US\$2.4m in 2019. There was no available information and estimates on the impact of plastic pollution on wildlife and biodiversity.

Summary of COED for Dar es Salaam

The results of COED from marine plastic pollution in Dar es Salaam are summarized in Table 15 below. The total COED was US\$10.33m in 2019. Similar to Unguja, Zanzibar, the highest was the cost to tourism, making up 52% of the COED. Coastal tourism activities are less popular than inland safaris and the absolute cost to tourism from marine plastic pollution in Dar es Salaam is smaller than that in Unguja. In contrast, the health impact of plastic pollution is larger than in Unguja, comprising 21% of the COED, primarily due to inadequate waste management. The impacts on marine ecosystems are significant at 23% of the COED and the loss of marine fisheries is 4%. As Dar es Salaam has a more diverse and much bigger economy than Zanzibar, the total COED from marine plastic pollution was equivalent to only 0.1% of the city's US\$10.4bn GDP in 2019, much smaller than the percentage loss in Zanzibar.

Table 15. Summary of the estimated COED from plastic pollution in Dar es Salaam in 2019

. . . .

TTOO

		Unit: million US\$
Category of impact	COED of Plastic Pollution (US\$m)	Percentage of total COED (%)
Economy		
Tourism	3.91	39%
Tourism not returning	1.4	13%

Marine fishing*	0.41	4%
Marine aquaculture*	0.01	0%
Public health	2.2	21%
Environment, Wildlife** & biodiversity**	2.4	23%
Total	10.33	100%
Share of GDP (%)	0.10%	

* Direct estimates; ** Not included.

4.4 Costs and benefits from cleanup

As seen in Figure 6, beach cleaning or other remediation activities will not only incur a cost but also yield environmental benefits that reduce the overall COED. This section further analyzes the costs and benefits from remedial actions, using beach cleanup as an example. This analysis aims to guide interventions that reduce environmental impacts and therefore the COED.

The inclusion of cleanup costs in the study is limited by issues of representation in the extrapolation of results from small marine litter hotspots to the whole of the Zanzibar and Dar es Salaam coastlines. For example, a hotspot on a beach will generally have litter densities that exceed those of the coastline as a whole. Similarly, the benefit values from hotspot cleanups were not able to be established for the entirety of case study areas. However, the study tries to demonstrate some findings on remedial costs of cleaning up marine plastic litter and project the possible benefits.

The average cost of beach cleaning was based on the daily costs of beach cleaning equipment and labor (US\$378) being applied to a 2.5-hectare sample site (see Annex 3). The waste survey results in Annex 1 were used to produce a daily average cost per ton of beach litter for each survey area. The results ranged from US\$46-\$588/ton with a mean of US\$220/ton and a median of US\$138.8/ton for beach cleaning. These costs reflect high variation in the quantum of debris between hotspot sites. Caution is required if extrapolating these estimates to larger areas. The accumulated Day 1 and Day 7 results have a higher average cost per ton than the standing stocks results as there is less litter density. The median results of US\$908/ton (Day 1) and US\$1,095/ton (Day 7) indicate that lower litter densities have higher per-unit cleaning costs.

The median value of US\$138/ton is a typical overall daily cost estimate for the beach cleaning of a standing stock of litter. It is similar to a recent beach cleaning study in Kenya, which found a cost of U\$125/ton (CARDNO, 2020). The survey results were costed out at US\$378/day. In practice, a beach cleaning exercise may cover more area than in our restricted survey exercise, especially when litter densities are low.

Remedial costs of clean-up in Zanzibar

The estimated costs of beach cleaning at two sites on Unguja, Funguni and Mkokotoni were developed from the project's standing stock and accumulation survey results (see Annex 3). The Funguni site had moderate waste density levels, with a remedial cost of US\$228/ton.

Remediation in Mkokotoni costs US\$46/ton, as it had the study's highest density standing stock result. The high beach waste density gave a deceptively low cleaning cost per ton, not reflecting the challenge the cleanup team had in removing 6.5 tons/ha of litter in a day from this 2.5-hectare site. The Funguni site had moderate waste density levels but was still above those expected at tourism sites internationally (Barnardo et al., 2021).

The costs of remediation exercises can be estimated from either the daily cost of beach cleaning from the beach surveys or the average cost per ton as explained in Annex 3. It is assumed that there are 25 beach cleanups per annum, i.e., one cleanup in each of 25 weeks during the high season for tourists and at festival times when local communities relax and celebrate on the beach (UDSM, 2022). The range of the estimated total costs of the beach cleanups per annum at the two survey beaches in Unguja is presented in Table 16. The costs vary between sites due to beach length and a significant difference in waste density.

Table 16. An estimated range of daily and annual cost estimates for 25 beach cleans perannum at sites in Unguja

Beach sites in Unguja	Length of beach (km)	cleaning cost (US\$'000)	Range of total beach cleaning costs for 25 days (US\$'000)
Mkokotoni	5.35	4.0-12.1	101-301
Funguni	1.39	0.3-1.1	7.5-27.5

Source: UDSM, 2022.

As introduced in a previous section, a survey of tourists in Unguja on their willingness-to-pay indicated a total value of \$10.4m per annum from tourists to improve beach cleanliness. Of this US\$2.5m was for the Stone Town area, where Funguni beach is located. Beach cleanup could be applied at Funguni to maintain beach cleanliness and quality for keeping tourist visits in Stone Town.

Table 17 further shows the results of a preliminary cost-benefit analysis for Funguni beach. As the annual cleanups will bring amenities to the visitors, the benefits can be assumed as a portion of their willingness-to-pay value for beach cleanliness. The WTP value is assumed as percentages -1%, 2.5%, 5%, and 10%– and their total economic benefits per annum are shown in the second column of Table 17 below. The benefits are then compared against the total annual costs of beach cleanup in the range from the low end of US\$7,500 to the high end of US\$27,500 presented in Table 16. The benefit-cost ratios (B-C ratio) of each scenario are presented in Table 17.

Percentage of WTP assumed (%)	Economic benefit per annum (US\$)	B-C ratio (at low cost)	B-C ratio (at high cost)
1.0%	25,000	3.3	0.9
2.5%	62,500	8. <i>3</i>	2.3
5.0%	125,000	16.7	4.5
10.0%	250,000	33.3	9.1

Table 17. The projected annual costs and benefits of beach cleaning of Funguni beach, Unguja in2019

Benefit-cost ratios show beach cleanups are economically viable with B-C ratio higher than 1 and B-C ratios from 2.3 to 9.1 are possible. A recent study in Kenya (CARDNO, 2020) found a benefit-cost scenario of 9 for marine litter on beaches in similar circumstances.

In summary, the available information suggests that the considerable annual COED of US\$17.7m estimated for Unguja could be reduced by cleanup of key sites that tourists consider to be unclean. However, the remediation measure is only a temporary solution, and it should be complemented by a range of long-term preventative actions, for example, reduction of land-based plastic waste from entering the ocean.

Remedial costs of clean-up in Dar es Salaam

The average costs of beach cleaning for the four study sites in Dar es Salaam are reported in Annex 3. The estimated average daily costs of cleaning the standing stock of beach litter were: US\$89/ton at Coco beach; US\$123/ton at Mtoni Kijichi; US\$468/ ton at Kunduchi; and US\$588/ton at Selander. The average was US\$317/tonne across the four sites. The results for Coco beach and Mtoni Kijichi were below the national average of US\$138/tonne, due to their high waste levels. Kunduchi and Selander had moderate pollution and higher average beach cleaning costs than the other two sites. The waste levels at all of these sites were above international expectations of a tourism destination (Barnardo et al., 2021).

Following the same approach used for Unguja above, the potential costs of remediation exercises can also be estimated for Dar es Salaam. A summary of the daily and annual remedial costs of 25 beach cleanups during the 25 weeks during the tourist season at each of the four sites are presented in Table 18. Also see Annex 3 for details.

Beach sites	Length of beach (km)	Range of daily costs of beach cleaning s (US\$'000)	Range of total beach cleaning costs for 25 days (US\$'000)
Kunduchi	10	1.1-9.7	28-241
Selander	4	0.7-3.8	17-96
Coco Beach	3.5	0.1-3.3	51-67
Mtoni Kijichi	3.5	1.4-3.3	37-84

Table 18. An estimated range of daily and annual costs of cleanups at beach sites in Dar es Salaam

Source: UDSM, 2022.

The total daily and annual remediation costs for cleaning all plastic waste on the beach differ by site as the conditions on the ground may vary; for example, Kinduchi beach is 10km long and the topography varies, so not all of it may require cleaning.

Dar es Salaam has extensive beach cleaning by a range of NGOs (Nipe Fagio, 2020a). However, as a long-term remedial action, there is concern that expenditures on beach cleaning may be "never ending." There is 20,300t of plastic waste entering the sea from Dar es Salaam annually. The beach refills from the adjacent stock of plastic in the ocean are discussed in Annex 1. Only a small portion ends up on Dar es Salaam's beaches and the majority remains in the ocean and is distributed along the Tanzanian coastline (IUCN-EA-Quantis, 2020; Nipe Fagio, 2020b). So, while beach cleaning is a remedy for local situations in the short term, there is also an immediate need for preventive SWM actions to reduce the amount waste and plastic entering the sea from Dar es Salaam in a long term (World Bank, 2021).

Chapter 5. Summary and Policy Implications of the COED Study for Marine Plastic Pollution Management

This chapter summarizes the results of the COED study in Zanzibar and Dar es Salaam and discusses its policy implication to marine plastic pollution management and the way forward.

5.1 Summary of the COED study

The COED of the two study areas reveals a wide range of marine plastic pollution impacts on local economies, public health, the natural environment and beyond. The greatest cost unsurprisingly occurs in tourism, which is an extremely important industry in coastal economies, especially in Zanzibar. In Unguja Island, Zanzibar, the cost to tourism from marine plastic pollution is estimated at US\$13.75m per year. Estimates for Dar es Salaam indicate an annual tourism loss of US\$5.36m. This relatively small of tourism loss in Dar es Salaam is due to a smaller number of tourists for marine and coastal recreational activities.

The second and third ranked costs are the impacts on public health and fisheries, respectively. Costs to public health come from three sources: sanitation-related impacts, air pollution from the burning of plastic waste, and abandoned plastics that become insect breeding grounds and sources of pathogen spread. In Dar es Salaam, health impacts cost an estimated US\$2.2m per year. Unguja has a much smaller population and a lower estimate of US\$0.53m.

The annual impact on fisheries and aquaculture is US\$0.52m in Unguja and \$0.41m in Dar es Salaam. These costs derive from the need to: clean fishing nets, gear, and engines; conduct additional catch sorting; and remove plastics from seaweed farming areas. The survey revealed plastic litter is correlated with towns with fish landing sites, fish markets, and inadequate SWM.

The COED also includes impacts of plastic pollution in the coastal marine environment, including the reduction of the value of ecosystem services. But this cost may be highly underestimated, as impacts on marine wildlife were omitted due to the lack of data. Therefore, the cost of the plastic pollution impacts on coastal and marine eco-systems are conservatively estimated at US\$2.8m per year in Unguja and US\$2.4m per year in Dar es Salaam. The estimates do not include environmental costs of some marine ecosystems and marine wildlife from plastic pollution in Tanzania's national ocean area due to the difficulty to identify and quantify them.

In summary, the COED of plastic pollution in Unguja is estimated at US\$17.6m, equivalent to 1.31% of Zanzibar's total GDP of US\$1.344bn in 2019. The COED in Dar es Salaam is US\$10.5m, equivalent to 0.1% of Dar es Salaam's GDP of US\$10.4bn in 2019. The total COED for the two coastal sites is US\$28.0m for 2019.

5.2 Policy Implications of the COED results on marine plastic pollution management

The COED first helps the government, communities, and local residents start to recognize two plastic waste impacts: first, the vulnerability of the marine environment and local industries (such as tourism and fisheries) to marine plastic pollution and second, the potential health risks of plastic waste. The COED results, including comparisons between study areas and sectors, are useful for prioritizing marine plastic pollution management activities in the future. The future COED can be reduced by more targeted policy interventions. The COED illustrates that significant economic cost impacts from plastic waste can be reduced by improved waste control at sources, such as SWM in urban settings, before the pollutant disperses. Specific policy implications of the COED results can be summarized as follows.

Improve waste management to reduce pollution and control plastic waste entering water bodies. Plastic waste control to improve the marine environment and reduce the COED needs to start by addressing the quantity and types of plastic products that are being imported, produced, and used by Tanzania. Effective implementation of the existing 2019 Regulation on banning plastic carrier bags is an initial and important step for a developing country like Tanzania, since it lacks adequate SWM systems to collect and treat plastic waste. The government may consider expanding the ban to cover more plastic products. The majority of marine plastic waste creating the COED is coming from coastal cities, especially Dar es Salaam, the nation's largest city. It is therefore important for Tanzania to improve its municipal SWM systems, particularly for collection, recycling, and treatment of plastic waste. In 2018, the Government of Tanzania developed the National Solid Waste Management Strategy to reduce waste generation, improve waste collection and disposal, and promote waste re-use and recycling (UDSM & UNEP, 2018). Through implementing the Strategy starting in major urban areas such as Dar es Salaam, the country may significantly reduce plastic waste from land-based sources entering water systems and the ocean.

Incentivize tourism sector to address plastic pollution on beaches. International visitors bring much needed economic benefits to Unguja and coastal Tanzania. Tourists and residents expect a pollution-free marine environment with white beaches, clear blue ocean, and the opportunity to enjoy marine wildlife. To protect these tourism benefits, the government, tourism industry, NGOs, and local communities should be encouraged to cooperate to address plastic waste on beaches. Tourism industry providers, such as hotels and tourist service providers, should first apply the 3R (reduce, reuse, and recycle) principles to their own plastic waste. For example, they should ensure the recyclability of the plastic they use and examine ways to reduce the number of plastic bottles in beach litter. National environment and tourism agencies need to work with the tourism industry, NGOs and stakeholders to develop preventative and remediation plans to protect tourism and reduce the COED from marine plastic pollution.

Prioritize beach cleaning. While prevention is preferable, expenditure on additional beach cleaning in popular tourist areas is required to decrease the perception of "environmental uncleanliness" among visitors. Preliminary benefit-cost analysis of beach cleaning in Stone Town, Unguja indicated that more regular cleaning of popular tourist beaches during the tourism season may have net benefits and reduce the COED from plastic beach waste. The benefits and costs of beach cleaning and other policy interventions need to be assessed through monitored trials to evaluate the effectiveness of additional expenditure. However short-term

expenditures on beach cleaning may become an almost permanent requirement if the original land-based sources of plastic waste remain uncontrolled due to inadequate SWM and plastic waste prevention. A combination of beach cleaning and waste preventing actions in the short-and medium-term is necessary.

Protect marine and coastal ecosystems. Marine and coastal ecosystems are critical assets for local economies. These ecological assets attract tourism, protect marine life, support fisheries and sustain local economies. The study quantified the impacts of marine plastic pollution on marine and coastal ecosystems. The COED study has demonstrated that the protection of the marine environment from plastic pollution will benefit the tourism, fisheries and aquaculture industries and protect the livelihoods and incomes of many local residents. Thus, managing marine plastic pollution and increasing the value of ecosystem services must be a national priority.

Protect public health. Marine plastic pollution is a threat to public health, and policy attention should be given to reducing plastic litter that traps water that then spreads insects, and the open burning of plastic waste by households and businesses, both of which have adverse health outcomes for both tourists and residents.

Improve environmental management practices in fisheries and aquaculture. Marine fisheries and aquaculture industries require a clean marine environment but experience the COED from plastic litter. Tourists expect to consume high quality local fish while on vacation in Tanzania's coastal areas. Reduced levels of beach litter and microplastic pollution will prevent plastic ingestion by fish and maintain tourist demand for seafood. The beach surveys indicated a correlation between pollution hotspots and fish landing sites, fish markets and inadequate SWM in nearby towns. In addition, fisheries and aquaculture are also a direct source of marine plastic waste, although they generate much less than cities. The environmental management of vessels and port facilities needs to be strengthened to reduce their plastic litter and contribution to the COED. The country should consider a program to incentivize fishers and marine transport operators to bring their plastic waste—such as unwanted fishing gear and nets—to shore for collection and recycling.

Introduce environmental management policy and marine environmental protection fee. Reducing the COED from marine plastic pollution requires both well-designed environmental policy and regulatory frameworks and the implementation of effective policy instruments. Indepth policy review and analysis is necessary. The COED analysis in Zanzibar further indicates international tourists are willing-to-pay for improved environmental cleanliness, especially on recreational beaches and marine sites. The existing fee system for tourism should be reviewed and a new "marine environment fee" particularly on international tourists who have a higher WTP margin could be considered. A well-targeted and justified environmental fee will help local governments finance preventive or remedial plastic pollution control activities. Such programs can help protect the tourism industry and encourage further development.

Targeted public education and participation for behavioral change. Public education programs are necessary to raise public participation in activities to reduce waste generation and litter, increase collection, and protect public health. Governments, in collaboration with

communities, NGOs, and the private sector, should organize such programs and provide necessary financial and logistical support.

Improve data collection and information management. Finally, strategy development and policy making rely on good economic and environmental information. Plastic waste monitoring, data analysis, and waste accounting can help to collect, process, and improve information. Government agencies can work with municipalities, stakeholders, and NGOs to collect and compile data on plastic waste pollution and build capacity to monitor and value the impacts of marine plastic pollution.

5.3 The way forward

This study is the first of its kind for valuing the cost of environmental degradation from marine plastic pollution. It aimed to gather and review existing data and information available from regional, national, and municipal studies, literature, and government documents and conduct economic valuation of environmental degradation from marine plastic pollution. There is a need for more current information and research on marine plastic and its environmental impacts. Beach surveys were conducted on a set of selected hotspots to fill some information gaps on the distribution and accumulation of marine plastic waste in coastal areas.

However, as introduced previously, the study faced some limitations which need to be addressed in future research. One main constraint is the limited availability of environmental and economic data in the study areas. The benefits transfer approach was employed when local data were missing, since there is useful information in similar areas to fill analytical gaps. For example, information from international health research was used to estimate and valuate health impacts in selected coastal areas of Tanzania. The results of a recent survey of tourists' willingness-to-pay for cleaner beaches in Zanzibar were used, and subsequently transferred to the Dar es Salaam analysis. In addition, the lack of time-series data means the COED study is in 2019 only and did not attempt to analyze the trend over time.

Environmental monitoring, data collection and management, and in-depth analyses will help deepen this study and better inform policy makers. For instance, the hotspot surveys and analysis can be extended and diversified based on the sources of plastic waste and impacts, e.g., SWM sites. Impacts of marine plastic on wildlife and marine ecosystems need to be further studied. The COED is likely underestimated due to the difficulty of valuing some impacts. SWM is critically important in plastic waste control. Given this importance, SWM programs and investment activities should be considered as part of municipal service improvement, especially investments in collection and recycling facilities to control waste at source before it disperses. There should also be feasibility studies and trials of some technical options for plastic waste control. For example, the use of plastic litter traps in waterways and rivers leading to the sea.

Despite its limitations, the report contributes to the emerging topic of valuation of the cost of environmental degradation from marine plastic pollution and provides a useful base for policy analysis and decision-making in the future.

REFERENCES

Abdulrasoul, A.A. and S.S. Bakar (2016). Challenges and Problems of Solid Waste Management in Three Main Markets in Zanzibar. Adv. Recycling Waste Management, 1:109.

Adebiyi-Abiola, B., Sheikh, S. A. and García, J.M. (2019). Cleaning up plastic pollution in Africa. *Science*, 20 Sep 2019, Vol 365, Issue 6459 pp. 1249-125. DOI: 10.1126/science.aax3539

Akindele, E.O. and C.G. Alimba (2021). Plastic pollution threat in Africa: current status and implications for aquatic ecosystem health. Environmental Science and Pollution Research 28:7636–7651. doi.org/10.1007/s11356-020-11736-6

Ally, B., Ismail, N.S.S. and Rasdi, I. (2014). Municipal solid waste management of Zanzibar: Current practice, the challenges and the future. Int.J.Curr.Res.Aca.Rev. Special issue 1, Oct. pp5-19.

Arabi, S. and A. Nahman (2020). Impacts of marine plastic on ecosystem services and economy: State of South African research. South African Journal of Science 116, no. 5-6: 1-7.

Asensio-Montesinos, F., Anfuso, G., Randerson, P., and A.T. Williams (2019). Seasonal comparison of beach litter on Mediterranean coastal sites (Alicante, SE Spain). Ocean Coast. Manag. 181, 104914

Asensio-Montesinos, F., Anfuso, G., Aguilar-Torrelo. M.T. and M. Oliva Ramírez (2021). Abundance and Temporal Distribution of Beach Litter on the Coast of Ceuta (North Africa, Gibraltar Strait). Water 2021, 13, 2739. https://doi.org/10.3390/w13192739

Barbier, E. (2012). Progress and Challenges in Valuing Coastal and Marine Ecosystem Services, Review of Environmental Economics and Policy 2012 6:1, 1-19

Barnardo, T. and A.J. Ribbink (Eds.). (2020). African Marine Litter Monitoring Manual. African Marine Waste Network, Sustainable Seas Trust. Port Elizabeth, South Africa.

Barnardo, T., Van Niekirk, T., Pichegru, L. and D. Marlin (2021). The first baseline estimation of marine litter in Port Elizabeth, South Africa. Marine Pollution Bulletin, Volume 172, 112903, ISSN 0025-326X, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2021.112903.

Barnes, S.J. (2019). Understanding plastics pollution: The role of economic development and technological research. Environmental Pollution 249, 812-821.

Beaumont, N.J, Aanesen, M. Austen, M.C., Börger, T., et al. (2019). Global ecological, social and economic impacts of marine plastic. Marine Pollution Bulletin 142, pp. 189–195.

Bhushan, C., Henam, S.D. and S.S. Sambyal (2018). Model Framework For Segregation: Guidelines for managing municipal solid waste through segregation, reuse and recycling in Zanzibar, Centre for Science and Environment, New Delhi.

Borrelle, S.B., Ringma, J., Law, K.L., Monnahan, C.C., et al. (2020). Predicted growth in plastic waste exceeds efforts to mitigate plastic pollution. Science. 369, 6510. https://science. sciencemag.org/content/369/6510/1515.

CARDNO (2020). Diagnostic study on marine litter prevention, especially relating to plastics, in coastal Kenya, plus a second volume of supplementary materials. A report to the World Bank by CARDNO, September.

Chassignet E.P., Xu, X. and O. Zavala-Romero (2021). Tracking Marine Litter with a Global Ocean Model: Where Does It Go? Where Does It Come From? Frontiers in Marine Science, Vol.8.

Colgan, C.S. (2004). Measurement of the ocean and coastal economy: theory and methods. National Ocean Economics Project, USA.

Croitoru, L. and M. Sarraf (2010). The Cost of Environmental Degradation: Case Studies from the Middle East and North Africa. Directions in Development, environment. World Bank. © World Bank. https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/2499 License: CC BY 3.0 IGO."

Croitoru, L. and M. Sarraf (2018). How Much Does Environmental Degradation Cost? The Case of Morocco. Journal of Environmental Protection, 9, 254-265. https://doi.org/10.4236/jep.2018.93017.

Croitoru, L., Miranda, J.J. and M. Sarraf (2019). The Cost of Coastal Zone Degradation in West Africa: Benin, Côte d'Ivoire, Senegal and Togo. World Bank, Washington, DC. © World Bank. https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/31428 License: CC BY 3.0 IGO.

Croitoru, L., Singambaye, A. and Rossignol, A. (2022). The Cost of Plastic Pollution in N'Djamena: A Case Study. Journal of Environmental Protection, 13, 575-588. https://doi.org/10.4236/jep.2022.138036

CTI (2020). The State of Plastics In Dares Salaam.; A baselines survey on the plastic lifecycle in the Ilala district, Dar es Salaam. November.

EEA (2019). The plastic waste trade in the circular economy (URL: https://www.eea.europa.eu/themes/waste/resource-efficiency/the-plastic-waste-trade-in.)

EPA (2022). Environmental Protection Agency, US Government. https://www.epa.gov/environmental-economics/mortality-risk-valuation

Fassin, C., Moore, C., Puente, D., Diaconescu, I. et al. (2017). Transforming Solid Waste Management in Dar Es Salaam. UCL, DPU Final report. https://www.ucl.ac.uk/bartlett/development/sites/bartlett/files/2017_swm_report.pdf.

GESAMP (2016). Sources, fate and effects of microplastics in the marine environment: part 2 of a global assessment. (Kershaw, P.J., and Rochman, C.M., eds). (IMO/FAO/UNESCO-IOC/UNIDO/WMO/IAEA/UN/ UNEP/UNDP Joint Group of Experts on the Scientific Aspects of Marine Environmental Protection). Rep. Stud. GESAMP No. 93, 220p.

GESAMP (2020). Aquaculture as a Marine Litter Source. Chapter 3 in "Sea-based sources of marine litter – A review of current knowledge and Assessment of data gaps". Second Interim Report of GESAMP Working Group 43, 4 June.

Geyer R., Jambeck, J.R. and K.L. Law (2017). Production, use, and fate of all plastics ever made, Science Advances. Vol. 3, no. 7, e1700782, July. DOI: 10.1126/sciadv.1700782

Ghermandi, A., Obura, D., Knudsen C., and P.A.L.D. Nunes, (2019). "Marine ecosystem services in the Northern Mozambique Channel: A geospatial and socio-economic analysis for policy support," Ecosystem Services, Elsevier, vol. 35(C), pages 1-12.

Gilman, E., Musyl, M., Suuronen, P., Chaloupka, M., et al. (2021). Highest risk abandoned, lost and discarded fishing gear. Sci Rep 11, 7195. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-021-86123-3

GPO (2013). Plastic Marine Litter and the Mitigation of Land-Based Sources: Case Study of the Magdalena River Basin, Draft Report. The World Bank.

Grelaud, M., and P. Ziveri (2020). The generation of marine litter in Mediterranean island beaches as an effect of tourism and its mitigation. Sci. Rep. 10, 20326. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-77225-5.

Hafidh, A.H. and Z.A. Rashid (2021). The Impact of Tourism Development on Economic Development: The Case of Zanzibar. Asian Journal of Education and Social Studies Volume 18, Issue 1:41-50 June. DOI: 10.9734/AJESS/2021/v18i130435

Huisman, H., Breukelman, H. and B. Keesman (2016). Expert mission on integrated SWM to DSM, Report of findings November 2016. [Online] Available at: https://docmh.com/expert-mission -on-integrated-solid-wastemanagement-iswm-to-dar-es-salaam-mat16tz01-report-of-findingsnovember-pdf

Huntington, T. (2019). Marine Litter and Aquaculture Gear – White Paper. Report produced by Poseidon Aquatic Resources Management Ltd for the Aquaculture Stewardship Council. 34 pp.

IHME, (2020). Institute of Health Metrics and Evaluation. http://www.healthdata.org/.

Islam, M.R., J. Welker, A. Salam, and E. A. Stone (2022). Plastic Burning Impacts on Atmospheric Fine Particulate Matter at Urban and Rural Sites in the USA and Bangladesh. American Chemical Society (ACS), Environmental Au 2 (5), 409-417. DOI: 10.1021/acsenvironau.1c00054.

IUCN-EA-Quantis (2020), National Guidance for plastic pollution hotspotting and shaping action, Country report Tanzania. https://plastichotspotting.lifecycleinitiative.org/wpcontent/uploads/2021/05/Tanzania_final_report_2021.pdf

IUCN (2020). Aquaculture and Marine Conservation, Zanzibar Case study in Worldwide catalogue of case studies on Aquaculture and Marine Conservation, N°1: Zanzibar. IUCN - Gland, Switzerland.

Jambeck, J.R., Geyer R., Wilcox, C., Siegler, T.R., et al. (2015). Plastic waste inputs from land into the ocean, Science, Vol. 347, No. 6223, pp. 768-771. https://jambeck.engr.uga.edu/landplasticinpu.

Jambeck, J., Hardesty, B.D., Brooks, A.L. Friend, T. et al. (2018). Challenges and emerging solutions to the land-based plastic waste issue in Africa. Marine Policy. 10.1016/j.marpol.2017.10.041.

Jang, Y. C., Hong, S., Lee, J., Lee, M.J. and W.J. Shim (2014). Estimation of lost tourism revenue in Geoje Island from the 2011 marine litter pollution event in South Korea. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 81, 49-54. 81. 10.1016/j.marpolbul.2014.02.021

Jang, Y.C., Lee, J. Hong, S. Choi, H.W. et al., (2015). Estimating the global inflow and stock of plastic marine litter using material flow analysis. Journal of the Korean Society for Marine Environment and Energy 18, 263–273.

Kaza, S, Yao, L., Bhada-Tata, P. and F. Van Woerden (2018). "What a Waste 2.0: A Global Snapshot of Solid Waste Management to 2050. Urban Development. Washington, DC: World Bank. © World Bank. https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/30317 License: CC BY 3.0 IGO."

Kazuva E. and J. Zhang (2019). Analyzing Municipal Solid Waste Treatment Scenarios in Rapidly Urbanizing Cities in Developing Countries: The Case of Dar es Salaam, Tanzania. Int J Environ Res Public Health. Jun 7;16(11):2035. doi: 10.3390/ijerph16112035.

Kelleher. K. (2021). Prevention, reduction and control of Marine Plastic Pollution in African and Indian Ocean Developing Island States. Southwest Indian Ocean Fisheries Project No. 2 (World Bank/ Indian Ocean Commission). September.

Krelling, A.P., Williams, A.T. and A. Turra (2017). Differences in perception and reaction of tourist groups to beach marine debris that can influence a loss of tourism revenue in coastal areas." Marine Policy 85: 87-99.

Krystosik, A., Njoroge, G., Odhiambo, L., Forsyth, J. E., et al. (2020). Solid Wastes Provide Breeding Sites, Burrows, and Food for Biological Disease Vectors, and Urban Zoonotic Reservoirs: A Call to Action for Solutions-Based Research Frontiers in Public Health, 7. URL=https://www.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fpubh.2019.00405 DOI=10.3389/fpubh.2019.00405 ISSN=2296-2565

Lamb, J.B., Willis, B.L., Fiorenza, E.A, Couch, C.S., et al. (2018). Plastic waste associated with disease on coral reefs. Science 359, 460-462 ,26 January.

Lane, SB., Ahamada, S., Gonzalves, C., Lukambuzi, L., et al. (2007). Regional Overview and Assessment of Marine Litter Related Activities in the West Indian Ocean Region. Report to the United Nations Environment Programme. 91 pp.

Lange, G.-M. and N. Jiddawi (2009). Economic value of marine ecosystem services in Zanzibar: Implications for marine conservation and sustainable development. Ocean & Coastal Management 52, 521-532.

Lange, G-M. (2015). Tourism in Zanzibar: Incentives for sustainable management of the coastal environment, Ecosystem Services, Volume 11, Pages 5-11, ISSN 2212-0416, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoser.2014.11.009.

Lebreton, L.C.M., van der Zwet, J., Damsteeg, J-W, Slat, B., et al. (2017). River plastic emissions to the world's oceans. Nature Communications. Vol. 8, Article 15611.

Lebreton, L. and A. Andrady (2019). Future scenarios of global plastic waste generation and disposal Palgrave Communications 5, Article number: 6. https://doi.org/10.1057/s41599-018-0212-7

Linh, N and R. Brouwer (2022). Fishing for Litter: Creating an Economic Market for Marine Plastics in a Sustainable Fisheries Model. Frontiers in Marine Science, Vol. 9, URL=https://www.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fmars.2022.722815

Lugakingira, M. W., Faust, A. and M. Pomes-Jimenez (2020). "Metropolitan Dar es Salaam: Participatory River Basin Planning." In Volume II of Greater Than Parts: A Metropolitan Opportunity, edited by Shagun Mehrotra, Lincoln L. Lewis, Mariana Orloff, and Beth Olberding. Washington, DC: The World Bank.

Macfadyen, G., Huntington, T., and R. Cappell (2009). Abandoned, Lost or Otherwise Discarded Fishing Gear. FAO, Rome, Italy, ISBN 9251061963

Maione, C. (2021). Quantifying plastics waste accumulations on coastal tourism sites in Zanzibar, Tanzania. Marine Pollution Bulletin 168,112418. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2021.112418</u>.

Mayoma, B.S., Khan, FR., Hemed, S. and M.J. Shimba (2019). Threats of microplastics pollution to the marine ecosystem of Tanzanian coastal waters. https://blog.wiomsa.net/2019/06/04/threats-of-microplasticspollution-to-the-marine-ecosystem-of-tanzanian-coastal-waters/

McIlgorm, A., Campbell, H.F. and M.J. Rule (2009). Understanding the economic benefits and costs of controlling marine litter in the APEC region (MRC 02/2007). A report to the Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation Marine Resource Conservation Working Group by the National Marine Science Centre (University of New England and Southern Cross University), Coffs Harbour, NSW, Australia, December.

McIlgorm, A., Campbell, H. and M. Rule (2011). The economic cost and control of marine litter damage in the Asia-Pacific region, Ocean and Coastal Management, 54 643-651. doi:10.1016/j.ocecoaman.2011.05.007.

McIlgorm, A., Raubenheimer, K. and D.E. McIlgorm (2020). Update of 2009 APEC Report on Economic Costs of Marine Litter to APEC Economies. A Report to the APEC Ocean Fisheries Working Group, Asia Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC). March. https://www.apec.org/Publications/2020/03/Update-of-2009-APEC-Report-on-Economic-Costs-of-Marine-Litter-to-APEC-Economies

McIlgorm, A., Raubenheimer, K., McIlgorm, D. E. and R. Nichols (2022). The cost of marine litter damage to the global marine economy: Insights from the Asia-Pacific into prevention and the cost of inaction, Marine Pollution Bulletin, Volume 174, 2022, 113167, ISSN 0025-326X, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2021.113167.

MFP-NSO (2022). Wizara ya Fedha na Mipango, Ofisi ya Taifa ya Takwimu – Tanzania na Ofisi ya Rais - Fedha na Mipango, Ofisi ya Mtakwimu Mkuu wa Serikali Zanzibar. Sensa ya Watu na Makazi ya Mwaka 2022: Matokeo ya Mwanzo. Dodoma, Tanzania. Oktoba 2022 (in Swahili- translated as-Census of People and Housing 2022: Preliminary Results. Ministry of Finance and Planning, National Statistics Office - Tanzania and the Office of President - Finance and Planning, Office of the Chief Statistician of the Zanzibar Government. Dodoma, Tanzania, October). https://www.nbs.go.tz/index.php/sw/sensa-2022/621-muhtasari-wa-sensa-ya-watu-na-makazi-ya-mwaka-2022.

MNRT (2021). The 2020 Statistical Bulletin. Ministry of Natural Resources and Tourism. Government of Tanzania.

Mouat, J., Lopez Lozano, R. and H. Bateson (2010). Economic Impacts of Marine Litter. KIMO. <u>https://www.kimointernational.org/action-areas/plastic-pollution-and-marine-litter/</u>

Murphy, E. L., Bernard, M., Iacona, G., Borrelle, S. B., et al. (2022). In Emmanuel, J., & Gerber. L. R. [Eds.]. A decision framework for estimating the cost of marine plastic pollution interventions. Conservation Biology. 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1111/cobi.13827

Nachite, D., Maziane, F., Anfuso, G. and A.T. Williams (2019). Spatial and temporal variations of litter at the Mediterranean beaches of Morocco mainly due to beach users. Ocean Coast. Manag. 2019, 179, 104846.

NAO (2021). Performance audit report on the control of plastic waste pollution in major lakes and the ocean. A report of the Controller and Auditor General of the United Republic of Tanzania, National Audit Office, The United Republic Of Tanzania, March.

NBS (2020). Tanzania in Figures 2019. National Bureau of Statistics, United Republic of Tanzania, June. <u>https://www.nbs.go.tz/nbs/takwimu/references/Tanzania_in_Figures_2019.pdf</u>

NBS and NBOT (2020). Tanzania Tourism Sector Survey: the 2019 International Visitors' Exit Survey Report. National Bureau of Statistics and National Bank of Tanzania, Tanzania.

NBS and OCGS (2013). 2012 Population and Housing census: Population Distribution by Administrative Areas. National Bureau of Statistics, Ministry of Finance, Dar es Salaam and Office of the Chief Government Statistician, President's Office, Finance, Economy and Development Planning, Zanzibar. March.

NEMC (2021). Plastic Ban: -brochure. National Environment Management Council. https://www.nemc.or.tz/uploads/publications/sw-1648726773-BROCHURE%20-%20PLASTIC%20BAN.pdf

Newman, S., Watkins, E., Farmer, A., Brink, P.T. and J.P. Schweitzer (2015). The Economics of Marine Litter. In: Bergmann, M., Gutow, L., Klages, M. (eds). Marine Anthropogenic Litter. Springer, Cham. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-16510-3_14

Nipe Fagio (2020a). Waste and Brand Audits Report, World Clean-up Day 2020, Tanzania and Zanzibar. https://www.worldcleanupday.org/country/tanzania-united-republic-of

Nipe Fagio (2020b). Marine Litter Monitoring Programme: WIOMSA progress report June 2019-July 2020. Nipe Fagio, (Internal Document).

O'Brien, C.J., (2018). "Let's Talk Takataka: Impacts of Plastic in the Stone Town Harbor Area, Zanzibar". Independent Study Project (ISP) Collection. 2869. https://digitalcollections.sit.edu/isp_collection/2869

Ocean Conservancy and McKinsey (2015). Stemming the Tide: Land-based strategies for a plastic- free ocean.

OCGS (2020). Zanzibar in Figures, 2019. Office of the Chief Government Statistician, The Revolutionary Government of Zanzibar, June 2020.

OCGS (2021). Zanzibar Statistical Abstract, 2020. Office of the Chief Government Statistician, The Revolutionary Government of Zanzibar, March 2021.

Okuku, EO., Kiteresi, LI., Owato G., Mwalugha C., et al. (2020). Marine macro-litter composition and distribution along the Kenyan Coast: The first-ever documented study. Mar Pollut Bull. 2020 Oct,159:111497. doi: 10.1016/j.marpolbul.2020.111497. Epub 2020 Jul 29.

Palfreman, J. (2014). Waste Management and Recycling in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania. Technical Report. February. DOI: 10.13140/2.1.3196.4482

Pew and SYSTEMIQ (2020). Breaking the Plastics Wave: A Comprehensive Assessment of Pathways towards Stopping Ocean Plastic Pollution. Pew Charitable Trusts and SYSTEMIQ https://www.oneplanetnetwork.org/resource/breaking-plastic-wave-comprehensive-assessmentpathways-towards-stopping-ocean-plastic.

Pucino, M., Boucher, J., Bouchet, A., Paruta, P. and M. Zgola (2020). Plastic Pollution Hotspotting and Shaping Action: Regional Results from Eastern and Southern Africa, the Mediterranean, and Southeast Asia. Switzerland: IUCN. viii+78 pp.

Qiang, M., Shen, M. and H. Xie (2020). Loss of tourism revenue induced by coastal environmental pollution: a length-of-stay perspective. Journal of Sustainable Tourism 28, no. 4: 550-567.

Rasool, F.N., M.A. Saavedra, S. Pamba, V. Perold et al. (2021). Isolation and characterization of human pathogenic multidrug resistant bacteria associated with plastic litter collected in Zanzibar. J Hazard Mater. Mar 5;405:124591. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2020.124591.

Reyna-Bensusan, R., Wilson, D. C., Davy, P. M., Fuller, G. W., et al. (2019). Experimental measurements of black carbon emission factors to estimate the global impact of uncontrolled burning of waste, Atmospheric Environment, Volume 213, Pages 629-639, ISSN 1352-2310, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atmosenv.2019.06.047.

RGoZ (2020). Zanzibar Blue Economy Policy. Report by the Zanzibar Planning Commission to the Revolutionary Government of Zanzibar (RGoZ). October.

Robert M. Njee, Kees Meliefste, Hamisi M. Malebo, Gerard Hoek. Spatial Variability of Ambient Air Pollution Concentration in Dar es Salaam. Journal of Environment Pollution and Human Health. 2016; 4(4):83-90. doi: 10.12691/jephh-4-4-2.

Roy, R. (2016). The Cost of Air Pollution in Africa. OECD Working Paper No.33. OECD, Paris.

Ryan, P.G. (2020). Land or sea? What bottles tell us about the origins of beach litter in Kenya. Waste Management 116,49–57.

Ryan, P., Thiel, M., Weideman, E., Honoratop-Zimmer, D. and L. Pichegru (2021). A review of the current knowledge of marine litter and microplastics in the Western Indian Ocean region: amounts, sources, fates and resultant ecological and human health impacts in the coastal and marine environment. Powerpoint presented at Nairobi Convention 2021 Science to Policy Platform Meeting, 23-25 March.

Ryberg, M.W., Hauschild, M Z., Wang, Averous-Monnery, S. and A. Laurent, (2019). Global environmental losses of plastics across their value chains, Resources, Conservation and Recycling, Volume 151,104459, ISSN 0921-3449, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resconrec.2019.104459.

Samoilys, M., Pabari, M., Andrew, T., Maina, G.W., et al. (2015). Resilience of Coastal Systems and Their Human Partners in the Western Indian Ocean. Ecological and social profile of coastal systems in Kenya, Mozambique and Tanzania, Nairobi, Kenya: IUCN ESARO, WIOMSA, CORDIO and UNEP Nairobi Convention. x + 74pp.

Schmidt, C., Krauth, T. and S. Wagner (2017). Export of Plastic Litter by Rivers into the Sea Environmental Science and Technology, 51 (21), 12246-12253. DOI: 10.1021/acs.est.7b02368

Sea Sense (2021). Sea Sense website. https://seasense.or.tz/endangered-marine-species/sea-turtles (accessed 7 March 2022).

Sequeira, I.F., Prata, J.C., da Costa, J.P., Duarte, A.C. and T. Rocha-Santos (2020). Worldwide contamination of fish with microplastics: a brief global overview. Mar. Pollut. Bull. ISSN: 0025-326X 160, 111681. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2020.111681.

Shilla, D.J. (2019). Status Updates on Plastics Pollution in Aquatic Environment of Tanzania: Data Availability, Current Challenges and Future Research Needs. College of Natural and Applied Sciences, University of Dar es Salaam. Tanzania Journal of Science 45(1): 101-113, 2019 ISSN 0856-1761, e-ISSN 2507-7961. http://journals.udsm.ac.tz/index.php/tjs www.ajol.info/index.php/tjs/

Soppelsa, M.E., Shen, Q. and Z. Liu (2020). Zanzibar Environmental Cleanliness and its Impact on Tourism. An internal report as part of World Bank (2020), Pollution Management and the Making of Prosperous Cities. World Bank, Washington, DC.

Syberg, K., Buur, L., Jelsbak, L and L. Simonsen (2018). Health risk associated with plastic litter on the Island of Zanzibar: - Importance of associated pathogenic bacteria and implications for local communities. Abstract from "Transforming for Sustainability", Copenhagen, Denmark. https://rucforsk.ruc.dk/ws/portalfiles/portal/64023344/SYBERG_et_al._Health_risk_associated_with_plastic_litter_on_the_Island_of_Zanzibar.pdf

UDSM (2022). Marine litter survey, mapping and monitoring along the coast of Tanzania: Final report. A consulting report prepared for the Tanzania and Zanzibar Pro-Blue Program by the School of Aquatic Sciences and Fisheries Technology (SoAF), The University of Dar es Salaam, Kunduchi, June 2022.

UDSM & UNEP (2018). United Republic of Tanzania: The National Solid Waste Management Strategy. A report prepared by the Department of Chemical and Mining Engineering, University Dar es Salaam, December.

https://wedocs.unep.org/bitstream/handle/20.500.11822/31292/NWMS_Tanzania.pdf?sequence=1&is Allowed=y

UNDP (2021). World Population Prospects. United Nations Population Division. Http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.POP.TOTL?

UNEP (2005). Marine Litter: An Analytical Overview. UNEP, Nairobi. p. 47.

UNEP (2017). Combating marine plastic litter and micro plastics: an assessment of the effectiveness of relevant international, regional and sub-regional governance strategies and approaches. In: A report by Raubenheimer, K., N. Oral and A.McIlgorm, University of Wollongong, to the United Nations Environment Program and UNEA, December.

UNEP (2018). Single-Use Plastics: A Roadmap for Sustainability (Rev. ed., pp. vi, 6).

UNEP (2021a). Drowning in Plastics – Marine Litter and Plastic Waste Vital Graphics. United Nations Environment Programme, Nairobi, Kenya.

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/355467650_Drowning_in_Plastics_Marine_Litter_and_Plastic_Waste_Vital_Graphics

UNEP (2021b). From Pollution to Solution. A global assessment of marine litter and plastic pollution. United Nations Environment Programme, Nairobi. https://www.unep.org/resources/pollution-solution-global-assessment-marine-litter-and-plastic-pollution

UNEP and WIOMSA (2008). Marine Litter in the Eastern Africa Region: An Overview Assessment. United Nations Environment Programme, Nairobi, Kenya. 60 pp.

URT-MFP (2020). The Economic Survey 2019. Ministry of Finance and Planning, Dodoma. August.

URT-MLF (2019). The Annual Fisheries Statistics Report (January- December) 2019. Ministry of Livestock and Fisheries, United Republic of Tanzania, Dodoma, Tanzania.

Viool, V., Gupta, A., Petten, L. and J.Schalekamp (2019). The price tag of plastic pollution - An economic assessment of river plastic,

https://www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/Deloitte/nl/Documents/strategy-analytics-and-ma/deloittenl-strategy-analytics-and-ma-the-price-tag-of-plastic-pollution.pdf.

WIOMSA (2021). Annual Report 2020. Western Indian Ocean Marine Science Association.

World Bank, DHI, Samaki and NDF (2014). Coastal Profile for Tanzania Mainland 2014. Thematic Volume I- Including Threats Prioritisation: Investment Prioritisation for Resilient Livelihoods and Ecosystems in Coastal Zones of Tanzania. A report by World Bank, DHI, Samaki Consultants and Nordic Development Fund.

World Bank (2016). Valuing Water Resources in Turkey: a Methodological Overview and Case Study. Republic of Turkey Natural Capital Accounting. Report No: AUS10650. World Bank: Washington, DC.

World Bank and Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation (2016). The Cost of Air Pollution: Strengthening the Economic Case for Action. Washington, DC: World Bank. License: Creative Commons Attribution CC BY 3.0 IGO World Bank (2019). Zanzibar: A Pathway to Tourism for All: Integrated Strategic Action Plan (English). Washington, D.C: World Bank Group.

World Bank (2020). Pollution Management and the Making of Prosperous Cities. World Bank, Washington, DC. © World Bank. https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/34643 License: CC BY 3.0 IGO.

World Bank (2021). From City to Sea: Integrated Management of Litter and Plastics and Their Effects on Waterways - A Guide for Municipalities. World Bank, Washington, DC. © World Bank. https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/36523 License: CC BY 3.0 IGO.

World Bank (2022). Tackling Plastic Pollution: Towards Experience-based Policy Guidance. Washington, DC: The World Bank.

WTTC (2021). Tanzania- 2021 Annual research: Key Highlights. World Travel and Tourism Council (WTTC).

Xia, Y. (2019). Wealth from Waste? Chinese Investments and Technology Transfer in the Tanzanian Plastic Recycling Industry. SAIS-CARI policy brief, no. 35, April. John Hopkins University.

Xie, J., Jia, W., Croitoru, L., Guttikunda, S. and J. Grutter (2021). Safe to Breathe? Analyses and Recommendations for Improving Ambient Air Quality Management in Ethiopia. Washington, DC: The World Bank.

ZMA (2016). Five years Strategic and Business Plan (2016/17-2020/2021). A Report prepared for Zanzibar Maritime Authority (ZMA), Ministry of Infrastructure and Communications of the Revolutionary Republic of Zanzibar, April.

ZUSP (2019). SWM Strategy Report. Consultancy Services for Development of Solid Waste Management Strategy for the Zanzibar Archipelago. Zanzibar Urban Services Project (ZUSP). IDA, World Bank, Hydroplan Inter-consultants Ltd and the United Republic of Tanzania.

Annex 1: Results from the survey of plastic pollution hotspots

Surveys of marine litter in selected hotspots have been popular in determining the origin and extent of beach waste and monitoring the effectiveness of beach cleaning. Supported by the multi-donor trust fund PROBLUE, beach surveys on marine plastic waste were carried out from January to March 2022 at its six coastal locations, each of which had 2-3 hotspot sites (UDSM 2022). Internationally accepted survey methodologies (Barnardo & Ribbink, 2020) were used in the surveys.

The following surveys at hotspots were undertaken:

- An initial Day 0 standing stock survey for a designated sample area on the beach site (usually 50m wide and 500m long, an area of 25,000m²). The standing stock (SS) refers to evaluating plastic litter densities that are found in areas which have not been cleaned recently. The number of pieces and weight of waste and plastic pollution were estimated for the area sampled; and
- The next day, Day 1, an accumulation survey (Acc.) repeated collection over the same area to establish daily rates of waste accumulation. The Acc. survey was then repeated 6days later, referred to as Day 7, to examine patterns of plastic accumulation. The project method was a proxy of the much longer and more resource intensive approach of accumulation surveys on ten sequential days (Barnardo & Ribbink, 2020).

The sampled site area was measured enabling the estimation of the density of the standing stock of plastic waste, measured in pieces/hectare or weight kg/hectare. The accumulation results are time-related, and rates are expressed as pieces/ha/day, or kg/ha/day. The results from the survey locations and specific sites are reported in Figure A-1.



Figure A-1. The Standing stock Day 0 survey results for the sites north to south in mainland Tanzania and Zanzibar

Source: UDSM, 2022.

As shown in Figure A-1, the standing stock density of plastic pollution collected on Day 0 varied between sites, ranging from 311.1kg/ha in Kilindoni to 6,544kg/ha in the town of Mkokotoni in northwestern Zanzibar. The variation reflects pollution load at different locations or sites, as some of them are fish market sites (e.g. Tanga-Chumvini, Kipwumbi and Mkokotoni) and some are influenced by rivers and estuaries.

Figure A-2 shows the survey results for the accumulation rate of plastic pollution which varied between Day 1 and Day 7, six days after Day 1, due to waste accumulation after the initial standing stock sample was removed on Day 0. The results showed that each site was subject to highly variable amounts of waste accumulation. On occasions the Day 1 total was higher than the Day 7 total as waste in the adjacent ocean is lifted and re-laid by neap and spring tides, driven by winds and currents, in an unpredictable fashion. Accumulation rates are also influenced by local geography and shoreline features.



Figure A-2. The Accumulation survey results for the sites in mainland Tanzania north to south and Zanzibar on Day 1 and Day 7

Source: UDSM, 2022.

Seasonal variations in waste accumulation have been noted from monitoring the river Mbezi, where more litter was collected in October 2019 (dry season) than in April 2020 (wet season) and the additional water in the wet season washes plastic accumulated in rivers during dryer periods into the sea and then onto beaches (Nipe Fagio, 2020b).

The accumulation results confirmed a correlation between high waste densities and fish market sites (e.g., Tanga-Chumvini, Kipwumbi & Mkokotoni). Of the non-fish marketing sites, Selander had significant plastic densities and a high accumulation rate due to its estuarine and beach location at the end of one of Dar es Salaam's main rivers.

Discussion of waste survey results and the effectiveness of beach cleaning

The accumulation results from this project's beach surveys indicated that beach plastic waste levels were generally reduced after cleaning, but beaches were not likely to remain clean. We sought other research evidence on how repetitive beach cleaning affected waste accumulation rates in Dar es Salaam.

The project was able to access data to investigate beach waste accumulation and cleaning further from a recent waste cleanup survey by a local Tanzanian NGO, Nipe Fagio (2020b), That study had cleaning taking place over ten consecutive days on beaches in Dar es Salaam (Nipe Fagio, 2020b). Results are reported in Figure A-3.

Figure A-3. The weight of all objects and plastic on each of 10 days of beach cleaning at three sites in Dar es Salaam combined (Selander, Mbezi & Kigamboni beaches)



Units: kg/ sample area

Source: Adapted from Nipe Fagio, 2020b.

As shown in Figure A-3, the weight of all objects, such as glass and cardboard, had a trend commencing at 945kg (intercept) with a predicted reduction of 68kg/day with reasonable statistical fit in the 10-day sample. Plastic objects had an intercept of 256kg which reduced by 19.5kg/day. For all objects the daily cleaning over 10 sequential days showed signs of reducing waste object densities, though the plastic waste component reduced at a slower rate. The results show that despite 10 days of beach cleaning there remains plastic waste accumulation. The results are consistent with the ocean adjacent to shore holding large amounts of marine plastic waste refilling the beach after waste removal.

Beach cleaning is a remedial action and does not address the sources of the waste, with cleaning becoming a continuing cost with localized short-term benefit at best. The local NGO community, which has the most experience in beach cleaning, considers continually cleaning beaches as impractical and an uneconomic remedy to solely address the high levels of waste and plastic coming from Dar es Salaam into the ocean (Nipe Fagio, 2020b).

Types of waste on beach cleans

Results of the proportions of different types of waste by pieces from the 13 site surveys in 2022 are presented in Figure A-4.



Figure A-4. The proportions of the top ten waste types by number of pieces collected from the 13 survey sites along the coast of Mainland Tanzania and Unguja

The waste results show that the prevalence of plastic beverage bottles, bottle caps, clothing and snack food wrappers are a major issue for the control of plastic pollution. Other plastic wastes include nylon sheets and polystyrene and foam with likely origins in municipal waste or from coastal communities. Packets for ice cream, chips, stirrers, cigarettes, and other discretionary consumables may be from household waste or from the sites adjacent to the beach where people relax, consume snacks and beverages, and smoke. The "others" category includes a wide range of less frequently occurring waste, with household and community waste items such as footwear, flip flops, sponge pieces and generic food packaging trays, medicinal, sanitary and cosmetic items.

Brand analysis

The project survey also completed an analysis of the plastics identifying their commercial brands (UDSM, 2022). Almost all (99%) were manufactured locally within Tanzania, with only 1% coming from foreign sources. Beverage and water bottles were the main type of plastic identified (86.6%) with plastic PET bottles dominating (84.7%). They were produced by several large companies: Bakhresa Food Products Ltd (33%), MeTL Group Ltd (19%) and The Coca-Cola Company (11%). The most frequently occurring brands of plastic beverage bottles were Mo Xtra (12.1%), Drop of Zanzibar (6.5%), Uhai (6.2%) and Azam Energy. Locations that have tourists, such as Mafia Island and Mkokotoni in Zanzibar, had the most diverse litter with the highest frequencies of water bottles (UDSM, 2022). The brand analysis shows that two-thirds of PET bottles were produced by just three companies. This should enable some potential policy solution negotiations with the producers of these products.

Source: UDSM, 2022.
Drone survey

The project had a survey at each site by drones, with results reported in UDSM (2022). The drone was able to detect accumulated piles of plastic, but not individual pieces like the manual beach survey. The drones covered an area greater than those of the beach surveys, which comprised just 13-40% of the areas covered by the drones (UDSM, 2022). These enabled densities of waste to be identified on the parts of the beach that were not manually sampled giving an indication of the representativeness of the sites surveyed (UDSM, 2022).

The drone survey results were also able to examine the back beach areas on the landward side of the beach. This identified piles of plastic bottles and waste discarded by the public, which are a source of plastic waste on beaches (UDSM, 2022).

Annex 2: Ecosystem System Services Valuations for Tanzania and Zanzibar with Estimations of Plastic Pollution Damage

The economic damage from plastic pollution can impact marine economic sectors, reduce ecosystem services (ESS) values and also detract from natural capital values. There has been limited investigation of marine ESS values and the cost impacts of plastic pollution empirically (McIlgorm et al., 2020; Arabi & Nahman, 2020; Beaumont et al., 2019).

Tanzania and Zanzibar

There was an ESS study for Zanzibar by Lange & Jiddawi (2009). The ESS data was limited to fisheries, seaweed aquaculture, and mangrove harvesting as provisioning service values, and tourism and recreation as cultural service values in GDP terms. The paper did not consider the costs of the environmental or pollution impacts.

In a study of ESS values in the Northern Mozambique Channel, there are more recent ESS estimates for coastal regions of both Tanzania and Zanzibar (Ghermandi et al., 2019). The study includes provisioning services (fishery, mariculture-data not available); regulating services (carbon sequestration of mangroves, seagrass and wetlands); shoreline protection (coral reef mangrove and other wetlands); and cultural services (tourism and recreation) (Ghermandi et al., 2019) reported in Table A-1.

Table A-1. Marine ecosystem	service vo	alues in Tar	nzania and	Zanzibar	in 2016
-----------------------------	------------	--------------	------------	----------	---------

Service Ecosystem		Carl Sequesti	Carbon Coastal Sequestration* protection*					
Tanzania	Fishery#	Mangrove	Seagrass	Coral reef	Mangrove	Tourism	Recrea- tion	Total (US\$m)
Tanga	3.2	58.6	0	0.13	0.07	230.7	33.4	326.1
Pwani	7.8	320.3	0	0.24	0.38	273.1	114.7	716.52
Dar-Es- Salaam	2	12.7	0	0.24	0.06	8.8	35.4	59.2
Lindi	7.6	199.4	0	0.2	0.23	556.8	5.4	769.63
Mtwara	1.4	56.2	0	0.07	0.06	145.7	7.3	210.73
Total Tanzania	22.0	647.2	0.0	0.9	0.8	1,215.1	196.2	2,082.2
Zanzibar								
Kaskazini- Pemba	1.3	0	0	0.42	0	3.8	21.9	27.4
Kaskazini- Unguja	1.3	0	0	0.1	0	3.7	10.1	15.2
Kusini- Pemba	0.9	0	0	0.33	0	4.2	21.6	27.0
Zanzibar South & Central	1.4	0	7.2	0.21	0	7.8	29.9	46.5

Unit: US\$ millions per year

Zanzibar West	1.9	0	0	0.07	0	1.9	9.4	13.3
Total Zanzibar	6.8	0	7.2	1.13	0	21.4	92.9	129.4
Total Tanzania & Zanzibar	28.8	647.2	7.2	2.0	0.8	1.236.5	289.1	2.211.6

Note: * Wetlands removed; # Mariculture results were not available.

Source: Adapted from Ghermandi et al., 2019

The Ghermandi et al. (2019) study found that marine ESS values for Tanzania in 2016 were US\$2.08bn and US\$129m for Zanzibar.

For Unguja, the ecosystem values for Kaskazini–Zanzibar, Zanzibar South and Central and Zanzibar West were US\$75.0m as shown in Table A-1. Removing the economic costs to tourism (US\$13.4m) and to fisheries (US\$4.6m) to avoid possible double counting, the net ESS values for Zanzibar were US\$56.0m. Recreation is for the local population, differs from tourism, and is retained in the data.

The economic impact of plastic pollution has recently been proposed as being between 1% and 5% of ESS value globally (Beaumont et al., 2019). The project applied the higher 5% estimate to the case studies due to the evidence from the beach cleaning of high levels of plastic litter by international standards. For Unguja the impact of plastic pollution was estimated as 5% of US\$56.0m, that is US\$2.8m per annum.

The estimate of the ecosystem values for Dar es Salaam in Table A-1, were US\$59.2m (Ghermandi et al., 2019). Tourism and fishing values were deducted to avoid double counting leaving an estimate of US\$48.4m. The COED was 5% of US\$48.4m, that is US\$2.4m per annum. There was no available information on wildlife impacts or values.

Annex 3: Remedial Costs of Marine Plastic Waste Control

Plastic pollution remediation and clean-up costs

The cost of a cleanup intervention is not included in the estimates of the COED, as it is a remedial expenditure to restore the environment (see Figure 6). In Tanzania municipalities and private beach resorts are regularly involved in beach cleanup. Non-government organizations (NGOs) also have volunteer and sponsor cleanup days (Nipe Fagio, 2020a). Remedial costs include costs of the labor, equipment, and transport as well as waste disposal (UDSM, 2022). Table A-2 summarizes the range of remedial costs for cleaning up marine plastic litter from different international studies.

Litter remediation method or prevention strategy	Collection cost (US\$ per ton)*	Collection cost (US\$ per ton)**
Garbage cans	50-150	
On street*, sweeping**	100-920	101
Entry to drainage system*; cleaning storm drain grates**	220-1,270	754
Exit of drainage system*- nets and litter traps**	1,450-5,580	261-783
Other litter traps		2,611-6,526
River shoreline*, by-hand volunteer**	2,650-4,550	2,611-3,916
Beach shoreline, using labour costs (US) and mechanical	1,950-45,050	
In river or bays (skimmer or trash collector)	150-29,700	
In open ocean	4,925-74,695	
Waste collection and transportation		26
Landfill disposal		27
Plastics to fuel		127-152
Recycling		594
Education and public outreach per person per year		0.10-0.18

Table A-2. Range of remedial costs for plastic pollution cleanup

Source: Compiled from *World Bank, 2021; *Kaza et al., 2018; **GPO, 2013.

The Table A-2 results indicate that the cost of addressing waste at source is less than after it disperses into water and drainage systems requiring nets and litter traps.

The fieldwork with Nipe Fagio (2020b) enabled the following estimated costs per tonne to be made for Tanzania and Zanzibar. The average daily costs of the Nipe Fagio survey team in 2022 were: equipment (bags, etc.) US\$74/day, waste transport and disposal US\$130, and labor US\$174 /day shared by 5 persons and, thus, a total of US\$378 per day. Assuming these costs, the project's survey results for beach waste were used to estimate the cost per tonne of clean up for the initial standing stock and the Day 1 and Day 7 accumulated waste data presented in Figures A-5 and Figure A-6.

The costs per tonne of plastic waste for cleaning the standing stock, shown in Figure A-6, range from US\$46-\$588/tonne, with a mean of US\$220/tonne and a median of US\$138.8/tonne for beach cleaning. The range in daily average cost of beach cleaning reflects a high degree of variation in the amount of debris between sites. The daily expenditure was a fixed amount of US\$378/day for equipment and labor applied to the 2.5-hectare sample site. Caution is required when extrapolating these estimates to larger areas.





Figure A-6. Estimated average remedial cost per tonne for collection of standing stocks by beach



The accumulation Day 1 results range from US\$437-\$8,148/tonne (off graph), with a mean of US\$1,890 and median of US\$908/tonne. Day 7 results range from US\$360-\$3,387/tonne, with a mean of US\$1,272 and median of US\$1,095/tonne. The accumulated Day 1 and Day 7 results have a higher average cost than the standing stocks results as there is less litter density.

The median standing stock value of US\$138/tonne in this study is proposed as the most reliable daily cleaning cost estimate. It is similar to a recent beach study in Kenya, which found a cost of US\$125/tonne, due to cheap labor rates in Kenya costing just 10% of those in in Europe (CARDNO, 2020). More empirical testing would be required to determine whether daily, weekly or other gaps between cleaning events would meet beach cleanliness levels acceptable to tourists at the most efficient average cost per tonne.

Remedial costs in Zanzibar

The estimated costs of beach cleaning on Unguja developed from the project's standing stock (SS) and accumulation (Acc.) survey results are reported in Figure A-6 and A-7. They were: Funguni, US\$228/tonne (SS) and US\$854/tonne (Acc.); and Mkokotoni US\$46/tonne (SS) and US\$2,222/tonne (Acc.).

Remedial costs in Dar es Salaam

From the information on beach cleaning reported in Figure A-7 and A8, the estimated costs of cleaning are: Kunduchi US\$468/tonne (SS) and US\$437/tonne (Acc.); Selander, US\$588/tonne (SS) and US\$605/tonne (Acc.); Coco beach, US\$89/tonne (SS) and US\$1,930/tonne (Acc.); and Mtoni Kijichi US\$123/tonne (SS) and US\$775/tonne (Acc.).

The remedial cost analysis reveals the considerable public contribution made by NGOs and volunteers involved in national beach waste clean ups in Tanzania and Zanzibar, as shown by the opportunity costs of their time and cost savings to municipal authorities from not having to clean beaches more frequently (Nipe Fagio, 2020a).

These costs are indicative as they are derived from the project's cleaning exercise and are less than data in other international studies presented in Table A-2. They are not the relevant commercial or municipal costs that may apply for policy making and should be treated with caution.



